May 2019

MacVector 17 Workshop

# MacVector 17.5

for Mac OS X

# Getting Started with MacVector 17

Support: 1 866 338 0222 +44 (0) 1223 410552 support@macvector.com

Mailector. Inc.

Software for Scientists

MacVector 17 Workshop

# **MacVector Resources**

#### Tutorials

	You can find these installed in /Applications/MacVector/Documentation/. They are also available for download;
	http://www.macvector.com/downloads.html
Videos	
	http://www.macvector.com/Screencasts/screencasts2.html
Manual	
	There is a downloadable PDF version of the manual (12.6) at
	http://www.macvector.com/downloads.html#MacVector12UserGuide
Discussion Forums	
	Check out the user forums at;
	http://www.macvector.com/phpbb/index.php

# **Copyright Statement**

Copyright MacVector, Inc, 2020. All rights reserved.

This document contains proprietary information of **MacVector**, **Inc** and its licensors. It is their exclusive property. It may not be reproduced or transmitted, in whole or in part, without written agreement from **MacVector**, **Inc**.

The software described in this document is furnished under a license agreement, a copy of which is packaged with the software. The software may not be used or copied except as provided in the license agreement.

**MacVector, Inc** reserves the right to make changes, without notice, both to this publication and to the product it describes. Information concerning products not manufactured or distributed by **MacVector, Inc** is provided without warranty or representation of any kind, and **MacVector, Inc** will not be liable for any damages.

This version of the getting started workshop was published in Jan 2020.

Contents	
INTRODUCTION	5
GETTING SEQUENCES INTO MACVECTOR Importing sequence files Creating new sequences Opening sequences from Entrez	<b>5</b> 5 6
WORKING WITH SEQUENCES IN MACVECTOR Tabbed Interface The Editor Tab The Map Tab The Features Tab The Annotations Tab Understanding the File Menu	6 7 10 12 12 14
ANALYZING SEQUENCES Analysis Tools Toolbar Analysis Workflow Overview Performing a Restriction Enzyme Analysis DNA Analysis Functions	<b>15</b> 15 16 19
CLONING TOOLS Copy and Paste Cloning Clipboard Gibson and Ligase Independent Assembly	<b>20</b> 21 21 22
ALIGNING SEQUENCES OVERVIEW	23
THE MULTIPLE SEQUENCE ALIGNMENT WINDOWEditor TabText TabPairwise TabMatrix TabPicture TabGuide Tree TabProfile TabInteractionsAdditional Algorithms	<b>24</b> 25 26 26 26 26 26 27 27 27 27 27 28
SEQUENCE ASSEMBLY OVERVIEW	28
PROTEIN ANALYSIS Translation Protein Analysis Functions	<b>28</b> 28 29
Setting the Numbering Origin Setting the Circular Origin Coloring in the Editor Mixed Case Entry In The Editor	30 30 32 32 32 32

Toolbar Customization	33
Customizing the Analysis Toolbar	33
Customizing Sequence Window Toolbars	34
Using Replica Windows	35
The Floating Graphics Palette	37
The Floating RE Picker	39
SEARCHING SEQUENCES AND FEATURES	40
Searching Sequence Residues	40
Searching Features	41
THE TRACE ("CHROMATOGRAM") WINDOW	43
Trace Tab	43
Trace Colors	44
THE AGAROSE GEL WINDOW	44
Adding Digests	45
Toolbar Buttons	45
THE ALIGN TO REFERENCE WINDOW	46
Sequence Confirmation	46
Toolbar Buttons	48
Text Tab	49
SNPs Tab	49
PREFERENCES PANEL	50
General	50
Aligned Display	51
Colors	51
Fonts	51
Internet	52
License	52
Map View	52
Scan DNA	53
Update	54
Text View	54

# Introduction

MacVector 17.5 is the culmination of a series of significant updates to MacVector over the last eleven years that feature a redesigned tabbed interface, OS X toolbars, increased interactivity between views, improved sequence and feature editing, an Auto Annotation function, a new Primer3 based primer design module, a revised *Entrez* browser, agarose gel simulation, support for Next Generation Sequencing data analysis and numerous other enhancements. MacVector is a 64-bit signed and Apple-notarized application that it is fully compatible with the latest macOS Mojave (including running in "Dark Mode") and should be fully supported on all foreseeable upcoming macOS releases. This document provides a basic overview of MacVector functionality for new users, in-depth discussions of common functionality and practical examples of how to use new functionality introduced in recent versions. Any sequence files used in the examples can be found in /Applications/MacVector/Sample Files/ or /Applications/MacVector/Tutorial Files/.

# **Getting Sequences into MacVector**

You can open saved sequence files in many different formats, copy sequence data from other applications and create new documents from the data, or open sequences directly from *Entrez* over the Internet.

#### Importing sequence files

The **Starting Point** dialog is displayed every time you start MacVector and provides quick and easy access to sample files and the other folders and files you use most.

To open a MacVector-supplied sample sequence to get you going using the **Starting Point** dialog, choose Sample File as the starting point from the list on the left, then select a sequence from the list of files on the right and click Choose.

You can also open sequence files from the main MacVector menu. To do this, select **File | Open** from the menu, browse to the required folder, select the sequence file from the list, and click Open.

MacVector can automatically identify and open sequence files in all of the major Text formats (GenBank, EMBL, FastA, GCG), as well as chromatogram ("ABI") files and sequence files from many other programs such as VectorNTI, LaserGene, GeneWorks and DNAStrider.

#### Creating new sequences

You can also create an entirely new sequence file and paste content into it. To do this, choose **File | New** from the menu and select the required sequence type from the submenu. Then paste valid DNA or protein sequence characters into the new sequence file.

Alternatively, copy and paste the sequence data to the clipboard first, then select **File | New from Clipboard** from the menu.

*Note*: You can copy text data containing annotated sequences (e.g. in GenBank or EMBL format) and MacVector will parse the data and insert a fully annotated sequence into the target sequence.

#### **Opening sequences from Entrez**

You can locate and open complete sequences from the online NCBI databases directly within MacVector.

Choose **Database | Internet Entrez Search...** from the menu and then pick the database you want to search from the **Database** drop-down menu.

*Note:* The Protein Sequence Record database for proteins and the Core Nucleotide db for DNA are recommended and should appear at the top of the list of databases.

Perform a search by choosing a category in the first All Fields drop-down menu, typing appropriate text in the adjacent text box and clicking Search.

Any matches are listed in the top results panel. Double-click on a result to display the sequence in a Sequence window on the MacVector desktop.

*Note:* You can select multiple results and open them all in separate Sequence windows by clicking To Desktop.

*Try this*: To find all the ribosomal protein sequences from the organism "Canis" select the Protein sequence record database, click on the + button to add another query field and Search using "Search the Field" Organism for canis\* And Text Word for ribosomal.

# Working with Sequences in MacVector

# **Tabbed Interface**

When you open a sequence using MacVector you will see a single window with a set of tabs offering different views of the sequence.

00				₿ pBR3	22.nucl —	Editor			
DNA :	Unlocked 1	Fext View Pro	efs Replica	Topology	Blocking	Voice Verify	GACCC ▼ C	reate Ra	inge Feature
Edito	r 🚺	Мар	Featu	res /	Annotations				
TTCTCATGTT	TGACAGCTT	A TCATCGATA	A GCTTTAATGC	GGTAGTTTA	r cacagttaaa	TTGCTAACGC	AGTCAGGCAC	MetLy CGTGTATGAA	100 sSerAsnAsn ATCTAACAAT
AlaLeuIleV GCGCTCATCG	alIleLeuG TCATCCTCG	G CACCGTCAC	r LeuAspAlaV C CTGGATGCTG	alGlyIleG TAGGCATAGG	l yLeuValMet G CTTGGTTATG	ProValLeuP CCGGTACTGC	roGlyLeuLe CGGGCCTCTT	uArgAspIle GCGGGATATC	200 ValHisSerA GTCCATTCCG
spSerIleAl ACAGCATCGC	aSerHisTy CAGTCACTA	r GlyValLeu T GGCGTGCTG	L euAlaLeuTy C TAGCGCTATA	rAlaLeuMet TGCGTTGAT(	t GlnPheLeuC G CAATTTCTAT	ysAlaProVa GCGCACCCGT	lLeuGlyAla TCTCGGAGCA	LeuSerAspA CTGTCCGACC	300 rgPheGlyAr GCTTTGGCCG
gArgProVal CCGCCCAGTC	LeuLeuAla CTGCTCGCT	IS erLeuLeuG T CGCTACTTG	l yAlaThrIle G AGCCACTATC	AspTyrAla GACTACGCG/	L leMetAlaTh A TCATGGCGAC	rThrProVal CACACCCGTC	LeuTrpIleL CTGTGGATCC	euTyrAlaGl TCTACGCCGG	400 yArgIleVal ACGCATCGTG
AlaGlyIleT GCCGGCATCA	hrGlyAlaT CCGGCGCCA	'h rGlyAlaVa C AGGTGCGGT	1 AlaGlyAlaT T GCTGGCGCCT	yrIleAlaAs ATATCGCCG/	s pIleThrAsp A CATCACCGAT	GlyGluAspA GGGGAAGATC	rgAlaArgHi GGGCTCGCCA	sPheGlyLeu CTTCGGGCTC	500 MetSerAlaC ATGAGCGCTT
ysPheGlyVa GTTTCGGCGT	lGlyMetVa GGGTATGGT	1 AlaGlyPro G GCAGGCCCC	V alAlaGlyGl G TGGCCGGGGG	yLeuLeuGly ACTGTTGGGG	/ AlaIleSerL GCCATCTCCT	euHisAlaPr TGCATGCACC	oPheLeuAla ATTCCTTGCG	AlaAlaValL GCGGCGGTGC	600 euAsnGlyLe TCAACGGCCT
uAsnLeuLeu CAACCTACTA	LeuGlyCys CTGGGCTGC	P heLeuMetG	l nGluSerHis A GGAGTCGCAT	LysGlyGlu/ AAGGGAGAG	A rgArgProMe GTCGACCGAT	tProLeuArg GCCCTTGAGA	AlaPheAsnP GCCTTCAACC	roValSerSe CAGTCAGCTC	700 rPheArgTrp CTTCCGGTGG
AlaArgGlyM GCGCGGGGCA	etThrIle\ TGACTATCO	/a lAlaAlaLe GT CGCCGCACT	u MetThrValP T ATGACTGTCT	hePheIleMe TCTTTATCAT	e tGlnLeuVal GCAACTCGTA	GlyGlnValP GGACAGGTGC	roAlaAlaLe CGGCAGCGCT	uTrpVallle CTGGGTCATT	800 PheGlyGluA TTCGGCGAGG
spArgPheAr ACCGCTTTCG	gTrpSerA1 CTGGAGCGC	a ThrMetIle G ACGATGATC	G lyLeuSerLe G GCCTGTCGCT	uAlaValPhe TGCGGTATTC	e GlyIleLeuH GGAATCTTGC	isAlaLeuAl ACGCCCTCGC	aGlnAlaPhe TCAAGCCTTC	ValThrGlyP GTCACTGGTC	900 roAlaThrLy CCGCCACCAA
sArgPheGly	GluLysGlr	A lallelleA	l aGlyMetAla	AlaAspAlal	euGlyTyrVa	a lLeuLeuAla	PheAlaThrA	rgGlyTrpMe	1000 tAlaPhePro

The tab bar is color-coded, where pastel red indicates a nucleic acid sequence and blue indicates protein.

- Editor this displays the standard editor view of the sequence. You can display the sequence in single stranded and double stranded forms and also show translations above and below the sequence.
- **Map** this displays the graphical view of the sequence, where features are displayed graphically according to the settings you have applied for the sequence. This view also displays a default set of restriction enzyme sites.
- Features this displays a list of features associated with the sequence using a modern OS X style list display. The list can be sorted and features can be edited by simply double-clicking on them.
- Annotations this displays "annotations" which in MacVector parlance is all the data associated with a sequence that does not have a defined start and stop location on the sequence. Like the Features tab, it uses a modern OS X style list display and you can sort and edit annotations with simple mouse clicks.

You can switch between tabs by holding down the command key and pressing "1", "2", "3" or "4" on the keyboard in addition to clicking with the mouse.

The key to understanding the tabbed approach is that although the tabs are each displaying different data, they are all looking at the same underlying sequence document. In particular, selections are shared between the views so that if a feature is selected in the Features tab, the graphical representation of that will be selected in the Map tab and the corresponding sequence residues will be selected in the Editor tab. You can explore this in more detail by clicking on the Replica button so that you can view more than one tab at a time.

# The Editor Tab

• • •					pBR	322.nucl —	Editor				
2:	P		¥-	<b>-</b>			4	GACCC V	2	1	. 😴 🔹
DNA	Unlocked	Text View	Prefs	Replica	Topology	Blocking	Voice Verify	Display	Create	Range	Features

#### Common Toolbar Items

The first six toolbar buttons are common to all of the tabs.

- **DNA/RNA** use this button to toggle the molecule between DNA and RNA. (Protein windows show a non-functional Protein icon).
- Locked the padlock helps prevent you from inadvertently modifying a sequence - you are prompted to unlock the sequence if you try to perform a destructive edit.



- **Text View** this opens a separate window with the "Annotated Sequence" text view. If you have a selection in the Editor, only the selected region is displayed.
- **Prefs** this opens a Preferences Pane dialog, usually set to the Fonts pane. Clicking on this is equivalent to selecting the **MacVector | Preferences**... menu item and switching to the Fonts tab.
- **Replica** this opens a second identical window. This is useful if you want to view e.g. the Editor tab and the Map tab at the same time. You can open as many sequence windows as you like - changes in one window will be reflected in the other open windows. The Replica button displays a dropdown menu that lets you select which tab you want the replica window to open displaying.
- **Topology** toggles between linear and circular. This affects certain functions such as restriction enzyme searching. For example, pBR322 has an *Eco RI* site at its origin in circular mode, the site will be displayed, but in linear mode the site is considered to be "split" and with half appearing at each end and thus will not be shown. Sequences *must* have a circular topology before you can view them as circular molecules in the Map tab.

#### **Editor Specific Toolbar Items**

- **Blocking** this adjusts the "blocking" of the sequence residues to make them easier to visualize.
- Voice Verify turns on/off the voice playback. Turn this on to hear each residue spoken out loud as you type it in.
- **Display** with earlier versions of MacVector, this simply toggled the complementary strand on and off. You can use this to display a 3 or 6 frame translation underneath the sequence, or to display translations of any CDS features present on the sequence. The translation uses the currently selected genetic code and honors the one vs. three-letter amino acid code set in the Text Display preference pane. The color of the complementary strand can be set using the Colors preference pane.

Image:		• •							🏼 pBR3	22.nucl —	Editor					
DNA       Unlocked Text View Prefs       Replica       Topology       Blocking       Voice Verify		Z	\$				<b>V</b> - <b>V</b> -	<b>-</b>	0 -	······		GACC		. 1		🔁 ~
Editor       Map       Features       Annotations       Show Plus Strand Translations         Show Plus Strand Translations       Show Plus Strand Translations         TTCTCATGTT TEACAGCTTA TEATEGATA GETTTATEGE GETAGTTTAT CACAGTTAAA TIGETAACGE AGTEAGGEAE CGTGAGGEAE CGTGATAGA ATETAACGATA       Show Plus Strand Translations         TTCTCATGTT TEACAGETTA TEATEGATA GETTTATEGE GETAGTTATE CACAGTAAA TEGETACGE CAGEGAGEAE CGTGAGGEAE CGTGATAGA ATETAACGATA       Show Plus Strand Translations         AlaLeulleV allieLeuGi yThrValThr LeuAspAlaV alGiyIleGi yLeuValMet ProValLeuP roGiyLeuLe uArgAspIIe ValHisSerA       200         AGEGETACE CACCEGECACCE GEGECAGEGE GACCTACGAE ATECGATECE TAGEGATAGE CTGGGTATE CGGGGAATE GECCETTT GEGEGATATE GECCATAGE       200         spSerIleA1 aSerHisTyr GiyValLeuL euAlaLeuTy rAlaLeuMet GInPheLeuC ysAlaProVa lLeuGiyAla LeuSerAspA rgPheGiyAr       300         ACAGECACGE CACCEGAGEA ATECGEAATA ACEGAACTAC GATTACGCA TAGEGCAGGAEA CCCCCGT GEACAGEC GCAACCCCGE       300         SpSerIleA1 aSerHisTyr GiyValLeuL euAlaLeuTy rAlaLeuMet GInPheLeuC ysAlaProVa lLeuTrpIIeL euTyrAlaGI YArgIIeVal       400         CCCCCCACT CGCTACTGAA ACEGACGA ATECGCAATA ACEGACTAGEC GACCCCCGT TCTGGAGCA ACGCCTG GAAACCCGC       400         GCGGGGTAGE CACGATGA ACEGACGACG ATEGEGGTATA GEGTTAGAC ACTACCGC CTGGGGACGA CACACCCCGT CTGGACCG CGGGAGGACC GGGCGGGCG GAAACCCGGE       400         GCGCGCATAC CCGGGAGA GEGATGAACE TEGGTAAGE CTGGTGAGCA CACACCCGT CTGGAGCCG GAAACCCGGE       400         GCGCGCGCCG CACGGGAGGA GEGATGACE CGGGAAACE CACCCCCGT GGGGGAGAAGE GGGCGGGGC GGAACCTGGGGA		DNA	ι	Jnlocked	d Tex	ct View	Prefs	Replica	Topology	Blocking V	oice Verify	√ S	how CDS	Translations	Strond	atures
Show Minus Strand Translations TTCTCATGTT TGACAGCTTA TCATCGATAA GCTTTAATGC GGTAGTTTAT CACAGTTAAA TTGCTAACGC AGTCAGGCAC CGTGTATGAA ATCTAACAAT AGAGTACAA ACTGTCGAAT AGTAGCTATT CGAAATTACG CCATCAATA GTGCCATTT ACCAGTTAAA CTGTCCGTG GCACATACTT TAGATGTTA AGAGTACAA ACTGTCGAAT AGTAGCTATT CGAAATTACG CCATCAATA GTGCCATTT ACCAGTTGACG TCAGTCCGG GCACATACTT TAGATGTTA AlaLeuIleV allileLeuG1 yThrValThr LeuAspAlaV alGlyIleG1 yLeuValMet ProValLeuP roGlyLeuLe uArgAsple ValHisSerA GCGCTCATCG TCATCCTCGG CACCGTCACC CTGGATGCTG TAGGCATAGG CTTGGTTATG CCGGTACTGC CGGGCCTTT GCGGGATATC GTCCATTCCG CGCGACATACC AGTAGCAGCC GTGGCCAGTG GACCTACGAC ATCCGTATCC GAACCAATAC GGCCATGACG GCCCGAGAA CGCCCTATA CAGGTAAGGC spSerlleAl aSerHisTyr GlyValLeuL euAlaLeuTy rAlaLeuMet GInPheLeuC ySAlaProVa lLeuGyAla LeuSerAspA rgPheGlyAr ACAGCATCGC CAGTCACTAT GGCGTGCTGC TAGGGCATAT GCGTTGATG CAATTACTAT GCGCACCCGT TCTCGGAGCA CTGTCCGACC GCTTTGGCGG TGTCGTAGCG GTCAGTGAT ACCGCACGAC ATCGCGATAT ACGCAACTAC GTTAAAGATA CGCGTGGGCA AGAGCCTGC CAACGGGCG GGCGGTCAG GTCAGTGTT GGCACTGG ACCCACTATC GACTAGCGCA TCAGGCGGC CACACCCGGC TGTCGGACC AGACCGGGC GGCGGGTCAG GACGAGGGAA GCGATGAACC TCGGTGATAG CTGATGCGCA TCATGGCGAC CACACCCGGC TGTGGACCC TCTACGCGG AGACCGGC GGCGGGTCAG GACGAGGGAA GCGATGAACC TCGGTGATAG CTGATGCGCT AGTACGCGC GGGGGGCA GAACCTAGG GGGAGGCGC TCCGGCGCA AGGCGCCT GCGGGGGA ATAGCGGCC TGGTGGGCAA GACCCTAG CGGGTCGCC ATGAGCGCC TGCGGGGAA ACGCACCTAG AlaGIYILET hrGIYAIATh rGIYAIAVAI ALAGIYAIAT YrILAAAS pILETHrASp GIYGUASPA rgAlaArgHi SPhEGIYLEW MESSGTAIAC GGGGGGGAG GGCGCGGGGT TCCACGCCAA CGACCGCGGA TATAGCGGCT GAGTGGCCTA CCCGGGGG GAAGCCCGA TTCGGGAGA ALGGYYAI GIYMETVAI ALAGIYPTOV ALALGIYGI YLEULEUGIY ALAILESETL EUHISALAP OPHELEUALA ALAALAVAL EUASHGIYLE GTTTCGGCGT GGCCAGCGGC ACCGGCGGC ACCGGCGGG ACTGTTGGGC GCCACTCCT TGCATGCCG ATTCCTGG GCGGCGGGG CACGGCCGGA ACCTACCCG GGTAGGGCAAC CCGCCCCGG ACCGGCGGCA CCCGCCCCG GGACGCGCC TGGCCGGGG ACCTGCGCG GACGCCGCG TGGACGCGGC CCCGGGGG ACCTGCGCG GACGCCGCC TGGCGGGGG ACCTGCGC GACGGCGCCCCCG GGGGCGGCG CCGGCGCGG CCCGCGCGG GACCTGCGGG GACGCCCCCG GGACAGCCGCC CGGCCGC		E	dito	r ]		Мар		Featu	res	Annotations		s s	how Con	Strand Trans	slations	
TTCTCATGTT TGACAGGTTA TCATCGATAA GCTTTAATGC GGTAGTTTAT CACAGTTAAA TTGCTAACGC AGTCAGGCAC CGTGTATGAA ATCTAACAAT AAGAGTACAA ACTGTCGAAT AGTAGCTATT CGAAATTACG CCATCAATA GTGTCAATTT AACGATTGCG TCAGTCCGT GCCACACCC TTAGATGTTT AAGAGTACAA ACTGTCGAAT AGTAGCTATT CGAAATTACG CCATCAATAA GTGTCAATTT AACGATTGCG TCAGTCCGG GCCACTACCT TGGATGCTT TGGATGTTT GCGCTCATCG TCATCCTCGG CACCGGTCACC CTGGATGCTG TAGGCATAGG CTTGGTTATG CCGGTACTGC CGGGCCTTT GCGGGATATC GTCCATTCCG CGCGGTCATCG TCATCCTCGG CACCGGTGG GACCTACGAC ATCCGTATGC GAACCAATAC GGCCATGACG GCCCGGAGAA CGCCCTATA CACGATACG GCGCTCATCG TCATCCTGG CACCGGTGG GACCTACGAC ATCCGGATAGG CTTGGTTATG CCGGTAGTGC GGCGGGAAA CGCCCTATAG CAGGTAGGC SpSerlleAl aSerHisTyr GlyValLeuL euAlaLeUTy rAlaLeuMet GInPheLeuC ySAlaProVa LLeuGlyAla LeuSerASpA rgPheGlyAr ACAGCATCGC CAGTCACTAT GGCGTGCTGC TAGGGCATAT TGCGTGATG CAATTTCTAT GCGCACCGT TCTCGGAGCA CGCCCTGG CGAAACCGGC GGCGTAGG GTCAGTGTAT CCGCACGACG ATCGCGGATAT TGCGTGATG CAATTTCTAT GCGCACCGG TCTCGGAGCA CGCCTGG CGAAACCGGC GGCGGGGCAG GCCAGGGGAA GCGATGACC TCGGGGAAA CGCCACATCC GTTAAAGATA CGCGGGGGCAA GAGCCTCGT CGACAGCGGG CAAACCGGC GGCGGGGCAG GCGAGGGGAA GCGATGAACC TCGGGGAAAG CTGATGCGCA TCATGGCGAC CACACCCGG GTGGGGGCA GAACCCTAG GAGGGGCC TCCGCGACACCGG GGCGGGGCAG GACGAGGGAA GCGATGAACC TCGGGGAAAG CTGATGCGCA TCAACGCGC TGTGGGGCAG GAACCCTAG GAGGGGCCC TCCGGACACC GGCGGGGACAG GCGAGGGAA GCGATGAACC TCGGGGAAAG CTGATGCGCA CATCACCGCG GTGGGGGCA GAACCCTAG GGGGTGGCG CACCCGGG TACGCGGA TAAGCGCGC TGCAGCGCGA TAAGCGCGC TGCTGGGCAA CCCCGCG GAAGCCCGG GAAGCCCGGA TCACCGGAA AlaGIYIET hrGIYAIaTh rGIYAIaVal AlaGIYAIaT yrIIeAlaAs pIIeThrAsp GIYGIUASpA rgAlaArgHi SPheGIYLeu MetSerAlaC GGCGCGGGAAG GGCGCGGGG TCCACGCGGA ATAGCGCGC TGACGCGGA CACCCCGCG GGGCCGCGCG GAAGCCCGG TGCCGGGAAGCCCGGG TGACGCCGG TGGCCGGGG ACCTGGCGA CACGCCGCG TGCCGGGGG ACCTGCGCA CCGGCCGCCG TGGCCGGGG ACCGGCCGCG TGGCCGGGG ACCGGCGCCC TGGCCGGGGG ACCTGCCG ACGCCCCC TGCAGGGGCA ACCTACCCG CGGGCGGCG CACGGCCCCG TGGCCGGGGG ACCTGCGCG ACCGGCGCC TGGCCGGGG ACCTGCGC TGCCGGGGG ACCTGCGC ACCGCCCCCC TGCAGCGGGC ACCGGCCCCC TGGCGGGCG CCCCCGGGA ACCTACCCC CACGCGCCCC T												S	how Minu	us Strand Tra	nslations	
200 AlaLeuIleV alIleLeuGi yThrVaThr LeuAspAlaV alGlyIleGi yLeuValMet ProValLeuP roGlyLeuLe uArgAspAleV ValHisSerA GCGCTCATCG TCATCCTCGG CACCGCTCACC CTGGATGCTG TAGGCATAGG CTTGGTTATG CCGGTACTGC CGGGCCTTT GCGGGATATC GTCCATTCG GCGCAGTAGC AGTAGGAGCC GTGGCAGTGG GACCTACGAC ATCCGTATGC GAACCAATAC GGCCATGACG GCCCGAGAA CGCCCTATA CAGGTAAGGC 300 spSerIleAl aSerHisTyr GlyValLeuL euAlaLeuTy rAlaLeuMet GlnPheLeuC ySAlaProVa lLeuGlyAla LeuSerAspA rgPheGlyAr ACAGCATCGC CAGTCACTAT GGCGTGGCTG TAGGGCTATA TGCGTTGATG CAATTTCTAT GCGCACCGCT TCTCGGAGCA CTGTCGGACG GCTTTGGGCG TGTCGTAGCG GTCAGTGATA CCGCACGACG ATCCCGATAT ACGCAACTAC GTTAAAGATA CGCCGGGGCA AGAGCCTGT GACAGGCTGG CGAAACCGGC 400 gArgProVal LeuLeuAlaS erLeuLeuGI yAlaThrI1e AspTyrAlaI leMetAlaTh rThrProVal LeuTrpILeL euTyrAlaGI yArgIleVal CCGCCCAGTC CTGCTCGGTT CGCTACTTGG AGCCACTATC GACTAGCGGA TCATGGCGA CACACCCGT CTGTGGACC TCTACGCGG ACGACTCGTG GGCGGGTCAG GACGAGCGAA GCGATGAACC TCGGTGATAG CTGATGCGCA CATGGCGGA CACACCCGTC CTGTGGGCCA GACGCCGGC TGCGTAGCG ALaGIYILET hrGIYALATh rGIYALAVAL ALaGIYALAT YTILEALAAS pILEThrAsp GIYGUASpA rgAlaArgHi sPheGIYLEW HEtSerAlaC GGCCGGGTG GGCCGGGGT TCCCAGCCAA CGACCGGGGA ATAGCCGGA TATAGCGGGCT GAGGGCAGACCCGAG GACCCCGAG GACCCCGAG TACTCGGGAA 41aGIYILET hrGIYALATh rGIYALAVAL ALaGIYALAT YTILEALAAS pILEThrAsp GIYGUASpA rgAlaArgHi sPheGIYLEW HEtSerAlaC GCCGGGATGG GGCCGCGGGT TCCCAGCCAA CGACCGGGGA ATAGCGGGCT GAGGGCGAT CCCCTTCTAG CCGGAGGGG GAAGCCCGAG TACTCGGGAA 41aGIYILET hrGIYALATh ALAGIYPOV ALALAGIYGI YLEULEUGIY ALAILESEL EUHISALAP OPHELEUALA ALAALAVAL EUASAGCCGAA 400 ySPheGIYVA IGIYMETVAL ALAGIYPOV ALALAGIYGI YLEULEUGIY ALAILESETL EUHISALAP OPHELEUALA ALAALAVAL EUASAGCCGA 400 UASALEULEU LEUGIYCSP HELEUMEGI AGLGGCCCC TGGCCGGGG ACGTTGGGC GCCCCCCG GGTGAGGCCG CCCCCCG GGTGC TCAACGCCCC TGCCGGGGG ACGGCCCCC GGTGGAGGCC GCCGCCCCC GAGGCCCCC GGTGGCGCCCC GGGTGGAGGCC GCCGCCCCC GAGGCGCCCC GGTGGCGCGG TGACGCGCG CCCGGGGG ACGTTGGCG GCCGCGCCCC GGTGGCGCG GCCGCCCCC GGTGGCGCGCCCCG GGTGGCGCCCCCG GGTGGCGCCCCCGGGAACGCCCCCCGGGG GACGCCCCCG GGTGGCGCCCCCGGGGC GCCGCCCCCG GGTG	1	AGAGTA	GTT CAA	TGACAG ACTGTC	CTTA GAAT	TCATC AGTAG	GATAA CTATT	GCTTTAATGC CGAAATTACG	GGTAGTTTA CCATCAAAT	T CACAGTTAAA A GTGTCAATTI	A TTGCTAACO	G AGT	TCAGGCAC AGTCCGTG	CGTGTATGAA GCACATACTT	ATCTAACAAT TAGATTGTTA	
ATALEUITEV AITIETEUGU YINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINYAITINY		lalaut	1.01/	a171al	aC1		-1.T.b.r	1.0.04.0.0.1.01/	-161-11-6	ul cul/olMot	DreVelle:	.D. = = = (	1. June and a		200	)
CCCCGATAGC AGTAGGAGCC GTGGCAGTGG GACCTACGAC ATCCGTATCC GAACCAATAC GGCCATGACG GCCCCGAGAA CGCCCTATAG CAGGTAAGGC         360         spSerlleAl aSerHisTyr GlyValLeuL euAlaLeuTy rAlaLeuMet GInPheLeuC ysAlaProVa LLeuGerAspA rgPheGlyAr         ACAGCATACGC CAGTCACTAT GGCGTGCTG TAGCGGTATA TGCGTTATG CAATTCTAT GCGACCGGT TCTCGGAGCA CTGTCCGACC GCTTTGGCG         TGTGGTAGCG GTCAGTGATA CCGCACGACG ATCGCGATAT TGCGTTGATG CAATTCTAT GCGACCCGT TCTCGGAGCA CTGTCCGACCGC GCTTGGCGCG         gArgProVal LeuLeuAlaS erLeuLeuGl yAlaThrIle AspTyrAlaI leMetAlaTh rThrProVal LeuTpILeL euTyrAlaGI yArgIleVal         CCGCCCAGTC CTGCTCGCTT CGCTACTTGG AGCCACTATC GACTAGCGCA TCATGGCGA CACACCCGT CTGTGGGACA GACACCTAGG ACGACTGTG         GGCGGGCAG GACGAGCGAA GCGATGAACC TCGGTGATAG CTGATGGCGCA TATGGCGCA CACACCCGT CTGTGGGACA GACACCTAGG AGCGACTGGG         ALaGIYILET hrGIYALATH rGIYALAVAL ALAGIYALT YTILEALAAS pILETHrASp GIYGUASPA rgAlaArgHi SPheGlyLeu MetSerAlaC         GCCGGGCACA AGGTGCGGT GCTGGCGGCA ATATGGCGGA TATAGCGGCT ATTACCCGAT GGGGAAGATC GGGCTGCCCA CTTCGGGCCT ATAGCCGCAT         cGCCGGCACA AGGTGCGGT GCTGGCGGCA ACCGGCGGA TATAGCGGCT GTAGTGGCTA CCCCTTCTAG CCCGAGCGGT GAAGCCCGAG TACTCGCGAA         ySPheGlyVa IGIYMetVal ALaGIYProV aLALAGIYGI YLEULEUGIY ALAILESETL EUHISALAPR OPHELEUALA ALAALAVAL EUASAGCYCCG TGCACGCCCC TGCGCGGGG ACCTGTGGCG CACCCCCG TGCACGCCCC ATTACCCCG CGGTAAGGAA CCCCGCCCCCG TGCACGCCCC TGCAGCGCCCC TGCAACCCCC TGCAGGCGCCCCCG TGCACACCCG CCCATACCAC CGGCCGCCCC TGCCGGGGG ACCTGTGGCG GCCCCCCG TGCACACCCG CGGTAAGGAA CCCCGCCCCCG TGCACACCCC TGCGAGCAGCC CCCCCCCCG AGGCCGCCCC TGCAACCCCC TGCGGAGGCACCCGGCGCCCCCG TGCACCCCCG TGGCCGCCCC TGCAACCCCC CGGCAGCCCC TGCAGCCGCCC TGCAGCGCCCCCG TGCACCCCCG TGCGCGCCCCCG TGCACCCCCCGGGA GCCCCCCGGGGA ACCCCCCCGGGGA ACCCCC	í	GCGCTCA	TCG	TCATCC	TCGG	CACCG	TCACC	CTGGATGCTG	TAGGCATAG	G CTTGGTTATO	G CCGGTACTO	GC CG	GCCTCTT	GCGGGGATATC	GTCCATTCCG	
300 spSerIleAl aSerHisTyr GlyValLeuL euAlaLeuTy rAlaLeuMet GInPheLeuC ySAlaProVa LLeuGlyAla LEuSerAspA rgPheGlyAr ACAGCATCGC CAGTCACTAT GGCGTGCTGC TAGCGCTATA TGCGTTAATG CAATTTCTAT GCGCACCCGT TCTCGGAGCA CTGTCCGACC TGTCGTAGCG GTCAGTGATA CCGCACGACG ATCGCGCATAT ACGCAACTAC GTTAAAGATA CGCGTGGGCA AGAGCCTCGT GACAGGCTGG CGAAACCGGC 400 400 400 400 400 400 400 40	0	GCGAGT	AGC	AGTAGG	AGCC	GTGGC	AGTGG	GACCTACGAC	ATCCGTATC	GAACCAATAC	GGCCATGAC	G GCO	CGGAGAA	CGCCCTATAG	CAGGTAAGGC	
ACAGCATEGE CAGTEACTAC CEGECEGEC TAGEGEGET ATAGEGEGE ATAGEGEGE ATAGEGEGE AGAGACEC ATCCCEGE AGAGECEGE AGAGECEGE AGAGEGEGE AGAGECEGE AGAGEGEGE AGAGEGEGE AGAGEGEGE AGAGEGEGE AGAGEGEGE AGAGEGEGE AGAGEGEGE AGAGEGEGE AGAGEGEGE AGAGEGEGEGE		nCorTl	o A 1	acarli	cTur	C1.//2	11 out		rAlal ouMo	t ClaRholou(	. vcAlaBrol	(2.11)		LouSorAcoA	300	)
TETEGETAGEG GTCAGEGGATA CCGCACGACG ATCGCGATAT ACGCAACTAC GTTAAAGATA CGCGTGGGCA AGAGCCTCGT GACAGGCTGG CGAAACCGGG         400         grgProVal LeuLeuAlaS erLeuLeuGl yAlaThrIIe AspTyrAlaI leMetAlaTh rThrProVal LeuTrIIeL euTyrAlaGl yArgIIeVal         CCGCCCCAGTC CTGCTTCGCTTCGCTACTTGG AGCCACTATC GACTAGCGGA TCATGGCGAC CACACCCGTC CTGTGGGATCC TCTACGCCGG ACGCATCGTG         GGCGGGTCAG GACGACGAA GCGATGAACC TCGGTGATAG CTGATGCGCAT AGTACGCGTC GTGTGGGCAG GACACCTAGG AGATGCCGCC TGCGTAGCAC         AlaGly11eT hrGlyAlaTh rGlyAlaVal AlaGlyAlaT yrIIeAlaAs pIleThrAsp GlyGluAspA rgAlaArgHi sPheGlyLeu HetSerAlaC         GCCGGGCATC CCGGCGCCA AGGTGCGGTT GCTGGGCGCA TATAGCCGCA CATCACCGAT GGGGAAGATC GGGCTGCCCA CTGCGGAGCAC ATGAGCGCTT         CCGCGCGATCA CCGGCGCGCA CAGGTGCGGTT GCTGGGCGCA TATAGCGCGC TATAGCGCCA CATCACCGAT GGGGAAGATC GGGCTGCCCA CTGCGGCGCA AGAGCCGCAA         ysPheGlyVa IG1yMetVal AlaGlyProV alAlaGlyG1 yLeuLeuG1y AlaIleSerL euHisAlaPr oPheLeuAla AlaAlaValL euAsnGlyLe         GTTCGGCGC GGGTATGGTG GCAGGCCCCC TGCCCGGGGG ACTGTTGGGC GCCATCTCCT TGCATGCACC ATTCCTTGCG GCGGCGGCGGC TCAACGGCCC         YsPheGlyVa IG1yMetVal AlaGlyProV alAlaGlyG1 yLeuLeuG1y AlaIleSerL euHisAlaPr oPheLeuAla AlaAlaValL euAsnGlyLe         GTTCGGCGG GGGCACCCGG GCACCGGCCCCC TGCCCGGGG ACCTTCCT TGCATGCACC ATTCCTTGCG GCGCGCGCCC TCAACGGCCCCC TGCCGGGGG ACCTGTGGGC GCCATCCCC GGTGAAGGAA ACGTACGT CCGCGCCCCCA GGTTGCGGGA         uAsnLeuLeu LeuG1yCysP heLeuMetG1 nGluSerHis LysG1yGluA rgArgProMe tProLeuArg AlaPheAsnP roValSerSe rPheArgTrp         CAACCTACAC CGCCCCCC TAATGCC GCCACTA AAGGGAAGACG GTCGACCGAT GCCCTTGAGA GCCTTCACC CAGTCAGCTC CTTCCGGTGG	1	ACAGCAT	CGC	CAGTCA	CTAT	GGCGT	GCTGC	TAGCGCTATA	TGCGTTGAT	G CAATTTCTAT	GCGCACCCO	T TC	CGGAGCA	CTGTCCGACC	GCTTTGGCCG	
400 gArgProVal LeuLeuAlaS erLeuLeuGl yAlaThrIIe AspTyrAlaI leMetAlaTh rThrProVal LeuTrIIeL euTyrAlaGl yArgIIeVal CCGCCCAGTC CTGCTCGCTT CGCTACTTGG AGCCACTATC GACTAGCGGA TCATGGCGAC CACACCCGTC CTGTGGGATCC TCTACGCCGG ACGCATCGTG GGCGGGTCAG GACGACGGAA GCGATGAACC TCGGTGATAG CTGATGCGCT AGTACCGCTG GTGTGGGCAG GACACCTAGG AGATGCGGCC TGCGTAGCAC AlaGlyIleT hrGlyAlaTh rGlyAlaVal AlaGlyAlaT yrIIeAlaAs pIleThrAsp GlyGluAspA rgAlaArgHi sPheGlyLeu HetSerAlaC GCCGGCATCA CCGGCGCGCA AGGTGGGGT GCTGGCGGCT ATTACGCCGA CATCACCGAT GGGGAAGATC GGGCTGGCCA CTTGCGGCTC ATGAGCGCTT CGGCCGGCGTG TCCACGCCAA GGACGCGCGA TATAGCGGGA TATAGCGGCT GTGGGGCAG CCCCTTCTAG CCCGAGCGGT GAAGCCCGAG ysPheGlyVa lGlyMetVal AlaGlyProV alAlaGlyGl yLeuLeuGly AlaIleSerL euHisAlaPr oPheLeuAla AlaAlaValL euAsnGlyLe GTTCGGCCG GGGTATGGTG GCAGGCCCCC TGGCCGGGG ACTGTTGGGC GCCATCTCT TGCATGCACC ATTCCTTGCG GCGGCGGCGC TCAACGGCCT CAAAGCCCGA CCCATACCAC CGCCGGGGG ACCGGCGCCC GGTGAAGGGA ACGTACGGG TAAGAACGC CGCCGCCGCAG ATTGCCGGA uAsnLeuLeu LeuGlyCysP heLeuMetGI nGluSerHis LysGlyGluA rgArgProMe tProLeuArg AlaPheAsnP roValSerSe rPheArgTrp CAACCTACTA CTGGGCTGCT TCCTAATGCA GGAGTGGCAT AAGGGAAGAC GTCGACCGAT GCCGTAGA GCCTTCACC CAGTCAGCTC CTTCCGGTGG GTTGGATGA GACCCGACGA AGGATTACGT CCTCAGGGAT ATCCCTCCC CAGCGGCTA CGGGAAACTC CGGAGATGG GTCAGTCGG GAGGCCCCC TTCCCGGTGG TTCCGGCTA GACCCGCCCC TGCCCGGGGA TTCCCTCCC CAGCGCGA GCCGCGCCG CCCCCCCCCC	1	FGTCGTA	GCG	GTCAGT	GATA	CCGCA	CGACG	ATCGCGATAT	ACGCAACTA	C GTTAAAGATA	A CGCGTGGGG	A AGA	AGCCTCGT	GACAGGCTGG	CGAAACCGGC	
Bit Structure       Structure         Bit Structure       Structure         Struct		ArgPro	Val	يرم ايرم ا	A1 25	erleu	L AUG1	vAlaThrIle	AspTyrAla	[ ]eMetAlaTh	rThrProVa	ہما 1	Trollel	euTyrAlaGl	400	)
SOCOGOTICAS GACGACGAA GEGATGAACE TEGGTGATAG ETGATGEGET AGTACEGETG GTGTGGGCAG GACACETAGG AGATGEGGEE TGEGTAGAAC SOO AlaGIJITET hrGIJATATh rGIJALAVAL ALAGIJATAT YrTTEALAAS pTTETHASP GIJGTUASPA rgAlaArgHi SPHGTJUEU HESTERTALG GECGGCATCA CEGGEGGEGA CAGGTGGEGGTT GETGGGEGEET ATTACEGEGA CATCACEGAT GGGGAAGATE GGGETCGGECA CTTEGGGETC ATGAGEGETT CGGECGGCATCA CEGGEGGEGGE TECCACGECAA CGACCGEGGA TATAGEGGET GTAGTGGETA CECCETTETAG CECGAGEGGE GAAGECEGAG TACTEGEGAA ysPheGlyVa IGIJMEtVal ALAGIJPTOV aLALAGIJGI YLEULEUGIJ ALAITESEL EUHISALAPT OPHELEUALA ALAALAVAL EUASNGJUE GTTTEGGEGT GGETATGGTG GEAGGECECE TGEGEGGGGA ACTGTTGGGE GECATTECT TGEATGEACE ATTCCTTGEG GEGGEGGETGE TEAACGGECE CAAAGECCGAA CECATACEAC CGECCGGGGG ACEGTGTGGGE GECATTGGGE GECATTCCT TGEATGGCAC ATTCCTTGEG GEGGEGGETGE TEAACGGEGA UASNLEULEU LEUGIJCYSP HELEUMETGI NGIUSETHIS LYSGIJGIUA rgArgProME tProLEUARG ALAPHASNP rOVALSETSE TPHAFRJTP CAACETACTA CTGGGETGET TECTAATGEA GGAGTEGCAT AAGGGAAGACE GTEGACCGAT GECGTAGAGACECC CAGTCAGEG GTTCAGEGG AGGGECACCE GTTGGATGA GACCEGACGA AGGATTACGT CECTAGEGTA TTECETTEC AGGEGGACACCE CGGGGAGATTG GGTCAGTEGG GTCAGTCGAG GACGCCECCE CAAAGETAGA GACCEGACGA AGGATTACGT CECTAGEGAT TTECETTEC AGGEGGACACCE CGGGGAGATEG GTCAGTCGGG GTCAGTCGAG GAGGCCACCE	(	CGCCCA	GTC	CTGCTC	GCTT	CGCTA	CTTGG	AGCCACTATC	GACTACGCG	A TCATGGCGAC	CACACCCGT	с сто	STGGATCC	TCTACGCCGG	ACGCATCGTG	
S80         AlaGiyileT hrGiyAlaTh rGiyAlaVal AlaGiyAlaT yrIleAlaAs pIleThrAsp GiyGluAspA rgAlaArgHi sPheGiyLeu HetSerAlaC         GCCGGCATCA CCGGCGCCAC AGGTGCGGTT GCTGGCGCCT ATATCGCCGA CATCACCGAT GGGGAAGATC GGGCTCGCCA CTTCGGGCTC ATGAGCGCTT         CGCCGGCATCA CCGGCGCGCAC AGGTGCGGTT GCTGGCGCCC ATATCGCCGA CATCACCGAT GGGGAAGATC GGGCTCGCCA CTTCGGGCTC ATGAGCCCTT         CGGCCGTAGT GGCCGCGGGT GTCCACGCCAA CGACCGGGA TATAGCGGCT GTAGTGGCTA CCCCTTCTAG CCCGAGCGGT GAAGCCCGAA TACTCGCGAA         ysPheGiyVa lGiyMetVal AlaGiyProV alAlaGiyGi yLeuLeuGiy AlaIleSerL euHisAlaPr oPheLeuAla AlaAlaValL euAsnGiyLe         GTTCGGCGT GGGTATGGTG GCAGGCCCCG TGGCCGGGGG ACTGTTGGGC GCCATCTCT TGCATGCACC ATTCCTTGCG GCGGCGGTGC TCAACGGCCCC         CAAAGCCCGAC CCCATACCAC CGCCGGGCG ACCGGCCCCC GGTAGAGGA ACGTACGGG AAGGAACGC CGCCGCCAC AGTGGCGGA         uAsnLeuLeu LeuGiyCysP heLeuMetGI nGluSerHis LysGiyGluA rgArgProMe tProLeuArg AlaPheAsnP roValSerSe rPheArgTrp         CAACCTACTA CTGGGCTGCT TCCTAATGCA GGAGCGCAT AAGGGAAGAC GTCGACCGAT GCCCTTGAGA GCCTTCACC CAGTCAGCTC CTTCCGGTGG         GTTGGATGA GACCCGACGA AGGATTACGT CCTCAGCGTA ATCCCTCCC CAGCTGGCTA CGGGGAACCTC CGGAGATGG GTCAGTCGAG GAAGGCCACC		GCGGGT	CAG	GACGAG	CGAA	GCGAT	GAACC	TCGGTGATAG	CTGATGCGC	I AGTACCGCT0	GIGIGGGCA	G GAG	ACCIAGG	AGATGCGGCC	TGCGTAGCAC	
GCCGGCATCA CCGGCGCCAC AGGTGCGGTT GCTGGCGCCT ATATCGCCGA CATCACCGAT GGGGAAGATC GGGCTCGCCA CTTCGGGCTC ATGAGCGCTT CGCCGGCATCA CCGGCGCGCAC AGGTGCGGTT GCTGGCGCGCT ATATCGCGCA CATCACCGAT GGGGAAGATC GGGCTCGCCA CTTCGGGCTC ATGAGCGCTT CGCCGTAGT GGCCGCGGGT CCCACGCCAA CGACCGCGGA TATAGCGGCT GTAGTGGCTA CCCCTTCTAG CCCGAGCGGT GAAGCCCGAG TACTCGCCAA ysPheGlyVa lGlyMetVal AlaGlyProV alAlaGlyGl yLeuLeuGly AlaIleSerL euHisAlaPr oPheLeuAla AlaAlaValL euAsnGlyLe GTTCGGCGT GGGTATGGTG GCAGGCCCCC TGGCCGGGGG ACTGTTGGGC GCCATCTCT TGCATGCACC ATTCCTTGCG GCGGCGGTGC TCAACGGCCT CAAAGCCGCAC CCCATACCAC CGTCGGGGGC ACCGGCCCCC GGACAGGG GCCATCTCCT TGCATGCACC ATTCCTTGCG GCGGCGGCGC TCAACGGCAG uAsnLeuLeu LeuGlyCysP heLeuMetGl nGluSerHis LysGlyGluA rgArgProMe tProLeuArg AlaPheAsnP roValSerSe rPheArgTrp CAACCTACTA CTGGGCTGCT TCCTAATGCA GGAGTCGCAT AAGGGAAGAC GTCGACCGAT GCCCTTGAGA GCCTTCACC CAGTCAGCT CTTCCGGTGG GTTGGATGAT GACCCGACGA AGGATTACGT CCTCAGCGTA ATTCCTTCC CAGCGGCAT CGGGGAACTCT CGGAAGTTGG GTCAGTCGAG GACGCCACCC		AlaGlvI	leT	hrGlvA	laTh	rGlvA	laVal	AlaGlvAlaT	vrIleAlaA	s pIleThrAsr	o GlvGluAsr	A rg/	AlaArgHi	sPheGlvLeu	506 MetSerAlaC	2
CONCENTAGE GELEGEGETS TECHEGECAA COLCELEGIA TATAGEGET GEAGEGETA CECETTETAG ELECAACEGET GAAGELEGIA TATTEGECA     SOP     SPheGlyVa IGlyMetVal AlaGlyProV alAlaGlyGl yLeuLeuGly AlaIleSerL euHisAlaPr oPheLeuAla AlaAlaValL euAsnGlyLe     GTTTEGGEGET GGETATGGTG GCAGGECECCE TGGCCGGGGG ACTGTTGGGE GCCATCTECT TGCATGCACE ATTCCTTGCG GCGGGCGGTGE TCAACGGCET     CAAAGECCGCA CCCATACCAC CGTCCGGGGC ACCGGCCCCCE GGACAGCCG GGTAGAGGA ACGTACCGG CGCCGCCCACG AGTGCGGGA     uAsnLeuLeu LeuGlyCysP heLeuMetGl nGluSerHis LysGlyGluA rgArgProMe tProLeuArg AlaPheAsnP roValSerSe rPheArgTrp     CAACCTACTA CTGGGCTGCT TCCTAATGCA GGAGTCGCAT AAGGGAGAGC GTCGACCGAT GCCCTTGAGA GCCTTCACC CAGTCAGCT CTTCCGGTGG     GTTGGATGAT GACCCGACGA AGGATTACGT CCTCAGCGTA ATTCCTTCCG CAGCTGGCTA CGGGGAACTCT CGGAAGTTGG GTCAGTCGAG GAAGGCCACC	(	SCCGGCA	TCA	CCGGCG	CCAC	AGGTG	CGGTT	GCTGGCGCCT	ATATCGCCG	A CATCACCGAT	GGGGAAGAT	C GG	GCTCGCCA	CTTCGGGCTC	ATGAGCGCTT	
600 ysPheGlyVa lGlyMetVal AlaGlyProV alAlaGlyGl yLeuLeuGly AlaIleSerL euHisAlaPr oPheLeuAla AlaAlaValL euAsnGlyLe GTTTCGGCGT GGGTATGGTG GCAGGCCCCG TGGCCGGGG ACTGTTGGGC GCCATCTCCT TGCATGCACC ATTCCTTGCG GCGGCGGTGC TCAACGCCT CAAAGCCGCA CCCATACCAC CGTCGGGGGC ACCGGCCCCC TGACAACCCG GGTAGAGGA ACGTACGTG GTAAGGAACGC CGCCGCCACG AGTGGCGGA uAsnLeuLeu LeuGlyCysP heLeuMetGl nGluSerHis LysGlyGluA rgArgProMe tProLeuArg AlaPheAsnP roValSerSe rPheArgTrp CAACCTACTA CTGGGCTGCT TCCTAATGCA GGAGTCGCAT AAGGGAGAGC GTCGACCGAT GCCCTTGAGA GCCTTCAACC CAGTCAGCT CTTCCGGTGG GTTGGATGAT GACCCGACGA AGGATTACGT CCTCAGCGTA TTCCCTCTC CAGCTGGCTA CGGGGAACTCT CGGAAGTTGG GTCAGTCGAG GAAGGCCACC		GULGI	AGT	GGEEGE	6616	TUCAU	GUUAA	CGALLGLGGA	TATAGEGGE	I GIAGIGGCIA			GAGCGG I	GAAGEEEGAG	TACTUGUGAA	
GTTICGGCET GGGTATGGTE GCAGGCCCCG TGGCCGGGG ÁCTGTTGGGC GCCATCTCCT TGCATGCACC ATTCCTTGCG GCGGCGGTGC TCAACGGCC CAAAGCCGCA CCCATACCAC CGTCGGGGC ACCGGGCCCCC GACAACCCG CGGTAGAGGA ACGTACGTGCGGA UASNLeuLeu LeuGlyCysP heleuMetGl nGluSerHis LysGlyGluA rgArgProMe tProLeuArg AlaPheAsnP roValSerSe rPheArgTrp CAACCTACTA CTGGGCTGCT TCCTAATGCA GGAGTCGCAT AAGGGAGAGC GTCGACCGAT GCCCTTGAGA GCCTTCAACC CAGTCAGTC CTTCCGGTGG GTTGGATGAT GACCCGACGA AGGATTACGT CCTCAGCGTA ATTCCTTCC CAGCTGGCTA CGGGGAACTCT CGGAAGTTGG GTCAGTCGAG GAAGGCCACC		/sPheGl	vVa	lGlvMe	tVal	AlaGl	vProV	alAlaGlyGl	vLeuLeuGl	/ AlaIleSerl	. euHisAlaF	r oPi	neLeuAla	AlaAlaValL	606 euAsnGlyLe	)
UASRLEULEU LEUGIYCSSP HELEUMETGI RGIUSERHIS LYSGIYGIUA rgArgProMe tProLeuArg AlaPheAsnP roValSerSe rPheArgTrp CAACCTACTA CTGGGCTGCT TCCTAATGCA GGAGTCGCAT AAGGGAGAGC GTCGACCGAT GCCCTTGAGA GCCTTCAACC CAGTCAGCTC CTTCCGGTGG GTTGGATGAT GACCCGACGA AGGATTACGT CCTCAGCGTA TTCCCTCTCG CAGCTGGCTA CGGGAACTCT CGGAAGTTGG GTCAGTCGAG GAAGGCCACC	Ó	STTTCGG	CGT	GGGTAT	GGTG	GCAGG	CCCCG	TGGCCGGGGG	ACTGTTGGG	GCCATCTCCT	TGCATGCAC	C ATT	CCTTGCG	GCGGCGGTGC	TCAACGGCCT	
UASNLEULEU LEUGIYCYSP HELEUMEtGI NGIUSERHIS LYSGIYGIUA rgArgProMe tProLeuArg AlaPheAsnP roValSerSe rPheArgTrp CAACCTACTA CTGGGCTGCT TCCTAATGCA GGAGTCGCAT AAGGGAGAGC GTCGACCGAT GCCCTTGAGA GCCTTCAACC CAGTCAGCT CTTCCGGTGG GTTGGATGAT GACCCGACGA AGGATTACGT CCTCAGCGTA TTCCCTCTCG CAGCTGGCTA CGGGAACTCT CGGAAGTTGG GTCAGTCGAG GAAGGCCACC	Ľ		GCA	CCCATA	CCAC	Corce	00000	ACCOULCE	TUNCANCEC	3 COUTROADDA	ACGIACGIC		IOOAACOC	COCCOCCACO	AGTTGCCGGA	
CAACCTACTA CTGGGCTGCT TCCTAATGCA GGAGTCGCAT AAGGGAGAGC GTCGACCGAT GCCCTTGAGA GCCTTCAACC CAGTCAGCTC CTTCCGGTGG GTTGGATGAT GACCCGACGA AGGATTACGT CCTCAGCGTA TTCCCTCTCG CAGCTGGCTA CGGGAACTCT CGGAAGTTGG GTCAGTCGAG GAAGGCCACC	ı	AsnLeu	Leu	LeuGly	CysP	heLeu	MetGl	nGluSerHis	LysGlyGlu	A rgArgProMe	e tProLeuAr	g Ala	aPheAsnP	roValSerSe	706 rPheArgTrp	)
	0		CTA	CTGGGC	TGCT	TCCTA	ATGCA	GGAGTCGCAT	AAGGGAGAG	GTCGACCGAT	GCCCTTGAG	GA GCO	TTCAACC	CAGTCAGCTC	CTTCCGGTGG	
800		I I GOAT	UN1	UNCCCO	ACOA	AGGAT	meet	CETCHOLOTA		- CAGE FORCE	COORACTO			UTCHUTCOAU	UNROUCALL	
800 AlaArgGlyM etThrIleVa lAlaAlaLeu MetThrValP hePheIleMe tGlnLeuVal GlyGlnValP roAlaAlaLe uTrpValIle PheGlyGluA	1	AlaArgG	lyM	etThrI	leVa	lAlaA	laLeu	MetThrValP	hePheIleM	e tGlnLeuVal	l GlyGlnVal	P ro/	AlaAlaLe	uTrpValIle	806 PheGlyGluA	
GCGCGGGGGCA TGACTATCGT CGCCGCACTT ATGACTGTCT TCTTTATCAT GCAACTCGTA GGACAGGTGC CGGCAGCGCT CTGGGTCATT TTCGGCGAGG CGCGCCCCGT ACTGATAGCA GCGGCGTGAA TACTGACAGA AGAAATAGTA CGTTGAGCAT CCTGTCCACG GCCGTCGCGA GACCCAGTAA AAGCCGCTCC			GCA CGT	TGACTA	TCGT AGCA	CGCCG	CACTT GTGAA	ATGACTGTCT TACTGACAGA	TCTTTATCA AGAAATAGT	F GCAACTCGTA	GGACAGGTO	C CGC	GCAGCGCT	CTGGGTCATT GACCCAGTAA		

- Create this button opens the Feature editor with the start and stop locations of the new feature set to the current selection.
- **Range** shows the current selection as a range. You can also type into this box to either jump to a specific location or to select a particular range by separating numbers with the ":" character. The "Range" text is replaced by the number of residues selected when a selection is in place.



- *Note*: When you type or paste in the range box, it acquires the "focus", indicated by a blue focus ring. If you want to then copy the selected sequence, you must switch the focus to the actual sequence pane. The easiest way to do this is to press the <esc> or <enter> keys. Any of these will move the focus to the main sequence editor pane without losing any selection.
- Features you can click on this to display a popup menu with all of the features associated with the sequence and choose one to select that region.

# The Map Tab



The Map tab displays a graphical representation of the sequence, including the location of common restriction enzyme sites and also (if set in the MacVector | **Preferences | Scan DNA** pane) unannotated open reading frames, missing common features such as antibiotic resistance genes and other plasmid markers and primer binding sites. The enzymes used for the analysis are controlled by the MacVector | **Preferences | Scan DNA** pane. The use of this is discussed in more detail later.

- If you double-click on an enzyme name, all of the enzymes of that name become selected so you can quickly identify multiple cut sites.

- Unique sites are displayed in a different color to others (the default color is red).

- If you have copied a DNA fragment to the clipboard, any sites that are compatible with the ends of that fragment are displayed with a pastel red (left end) or green (right end) background.

- An overview (bottom right in the screenshot) quickly enables you to visualize your sequence and your position. The size of the overview is controlled by a setting in the **MacVector | Preferences | Map View** pane. You can always hide the overview by clicking in the "-" button in the top left corner of the overview. Once collapsed, click on the "+" button in the bottom right corner of the window to show the overview.

#### Map Specific Toolbar Items

- **Graphics** this button shows or hides the floating graphics palette. The little red/green slider reflects the current visibility of the window.
- **RE Picker** this button shows or hides the floating Restriction Enzyme Picker window.
- **Digest** this button is enabled whenever two restriction enzyme sites have been selected. Clicking this will copy the sequence between the two sites to the clipboard along with the structure of the ends produced by the enzymes. This is discussed in more detail later.
- Ligate this is enabled whenever a sequence is present on the clipboard and one or more restriction enzymes sites have been selected. Clicking on the button will bring up a ligation dialog that lets you manipulate the ends of the fragments and/or flip the source fragment before inserting into the target molecule. Again, this is discussed in more detail later.
- Magnify this lets you choose a magnification value for the view, using a dropdown menu.
- **Preview** this turns on the display of page outlines so that you can see exactly how the graphic will be split between pages when sent to the currently selected printer.
- Create this invokes the Feature Editor, creating a new feature.
- Edit this is only active if you have a feature selected. It brings up the Feature Editor, loaded with the existing details of the feature you have selected. With MacVector 16 and later, this is a dialog with tabs to edit both the Genbank representation of the feature (type, qualifier, location, strand etc) and the visual appearance (Symbol) of the feature.
- **Delete** this deletes the selected feature. This physically deletes it from the underlying sequence document. If you just want to hide a feature from display use the floating Graphics Palette window to turn it off.

In addition to the default buttons, there are a number of other useful buttons that can be added using the Customize Toolbar menu.

- Zoom this toggles between Fit to Window and Zoom to Sequence essentially shortcuts to those functions in the floating graphics palette.
- Range this is identical to the range menu in the Editor tab.

*Note:* MacVector 11 made a change to the way circular sequences are handled in the Map tab and in the floating graphics palette. **Sequences can now only be shown as circular if the Topology of the sequence is set to be circular**. This is to prevent users thinking their sequence is being treated as circular in algorithmic calculations simply because it is being displayed as a circle in the Map tab. If the circular tab in the floating palette is disabled and you want your sequence to appear as a circle, press the Topology button so that it forms a circle.

# The Features Tab

) 🖯 🖯		1	🕴 pBR322 –	– Features		(	
NA Unlocked	Text View	Replic	a Topology	Create Edit	Ø Delete	ioin 200	
Editor	Ma	p	Features	Annotati	ons		
Туре			Start≜	Sto	p C	Description	
source			1	436	1	/organism=Cloning vector pBR322 /mol_type=other DNA /db_xref=taxon: 47470 /focus	
source			1	176	2	/organism=Plasmid pSC101 /mol_type=other DNA	
misc_bindir	ıg		24		7	/ bound_moiety=echi nomycin	
promoter			27	3	3 C	/note=promoter P1	
misc_bindir	ıg		39	4		/ bound_moiety=echi nomvcin	
promoter			43	4	9	/note=promoter P2	
misc_bindir	ng		53	5	5	/ bound_moiety=echi nomycin	
misc_bindir	ng		67	71	)	/ bound_moiety=echi nomycin	
misc_bindir	ng		80	8	3	/ bound_moiety=echi nomycin	
gene			86	127	5	/gene=tet	
CDS			86	127	5	/codon_start=1 /db_xref=GI: 208959 /gene=tet	

#### **Features Specific Toolbar Items**

- Create creates a new feature using the Feature Editor.
- Edit only active if a feature is selected.
- **Delete** deletes the selected feature(s).
- Join joins two features together. You can use it to join two or more features to create a single segmented feature. This is particularly useful for annotating CDS features on a genomic sequence you can annotate each exon region individually using other tools in MacVector, then join them all together at the end to create a standard GenBank segmented CDS feature.

#### The Annotations Tab

The Annotations tab displays all of the annotations associated with a sequence that do not have a specific location on the sequence. This includes such things as keywords, journal references and general comments.

0	0		SCU03771 — Annotations	0
2 D	NA Unlocked	Text View Pref	s Replica Topology Add Edit Delete	
	Editor	Мар	Features Annotations	
	Туре	[	Description	
	LOCUS	S	CU03771 6630 bp ss-DNA linear BCT 13-SI	EP-1994
	DEFINITION	S	Streptomyces coelicolor A3(2) aerial mycelium formation g cluster (ramA, ramB, and ramR) genes, complete cds.	jene
	ACCESSION	L	J03771	
	VERSION	ι	J03771.1 GI:432991	
	KEYWORDS			
V	SOURCE	S	Streptomyces coelicolor A3(2)	
	ORGANISM	S B S	Streptomyces coelicolor A3(2) Bacteria; Actinobacteria; Actinobacteridae; Actinomycetale: Streptomycineae; Streptomycetaceae; Streptomyces.	5;
V	REFERENCE	1	L (bases 1 to 6630)	
	AUTHORS	N	Ma,H. and Kendall,K.	
	TITLE	C t li	Cloning and analysis of a gene cluster from Streptomyces of that causes accelerated aerial mycelium formation in Strep ividans	coelicolor tomyces
	JOURNAL	J.	. Bacteriol. 176 (12), 3800-3811 (1994)	
	PUBMED	8	3206859	
₹	REFERENCE	2	2 (bases 1 to 6630)	
	AUTHORS	ĸ	Kendall,K.J.	
	TITLE	0	Direct Submission	
	JOURNAL	S	Submitted (29–NOV–1993) Kendall K.J., Tulane University, Molecular Biology, 2000 Percival Stern, New Orleans, LA 70	Cell and 0118, USA
	BASE COUNT	7	763 A 2482 C 2514 G 871 T 0 OTHER	

#### **Annotations Specific Toolbar Items**

- Add creates a new annotation using the new Annotation Editor.
- Edit only active if an annotation is selected.
- **Delete** deletes the selected annotation(s).

#### **PubMed Links**

Functional PubMed (formerly MedLine) links are shown in blue underlined text to note that they can be clicked on. If you click on one of these, MacVector will retrieve the corresponding abstract from the NCBI PubMed service and display it in a separate window. Note that prior to version 13 this required a *double-click*, not just a single click. MacVector formats these using a typical journal abstract appearance.



You can use File | Export Tab Contents As... to save abstracts in Rich Text Format (RTF).

## **Understanding the File Menu**

Because of the many different file types and data types supported by MacVector, the **File** menu has a number of important extra items;

New New from Starting Point New from Clipboard Open Open Recent	▶
Close Window Save Save As Export	業₩ 業S 企業S
Import Features Export Consensus As Export Selected Contigs To Export Selected Reads To Export Selected Reads as SCF Chromatograms Export Tab Contents As	s To
Page Setup Print	∂ ፝ සP ቼP

**New** – displays a sub-menu with each of the MacVector document types e.g. Nucleic Acid Sequence, Protein Sequence or Agarose Gel.

**New From Starting Point...** - opens the Starting Point dialog where you can keep shortcuts to mall your favorite folders.

**New From Clipboard** – parses the current data on the clipboard (also known as a "pasteboard" in Apple parlance) and creates a new document containing that data. The function will parse text data on the clipboard and if it conforms to GenBank or EMBL formatted data, will add the appropriate features and annotations to the sequence.

**Open Recent** – displays a sub-menu letting you quickly open documents you have recently worked on.

**Close Window** – equivalent to clicking the red **Close** button. Will prompt to save if the document is dirty. Hold down the <option> key to close ALL open windows.

**Save** – this simply saves the document in the default MacVector format. If the document is untitled and has never been saved before, you will be prompted for a new name. It doesn't matter which tab is currently active, this always saves the entire sequence document.

**Save As...** - this lets you save the document in the default MacVector format, but under a different name. The original document on disk is unchanged.

**Export...** - use this to save the sequence data in a non-MacVector format. Depending on the document type (DNA, Protein, Alignment, Assembly etc) there may be many format options that can be selected from a popup menu in the Save dialog. **Import Features** – use this to add features from a GFF, GTR or BED file. Note it is very important that the data you are adding uses the same co-ordinate system as the sequence you are annotating!

**Export Consensus As...** – when working with alignments of any type, this lets you specifically save the consensus of that alignment.

**Export Selected Contigs To...** - used in Assembler – saves the consensus sequences of the selected contigs to a fasta or fastq file.

**Export Selected Reads To...** - from an Align to Reference or Contig Editor, this lets you export selected reads in fasta or fastq file format.

**Export Selected Reads as SCF Chromatograms To...** - from an *Align to Reference* or *Contig* Editor tab, this lets you export selected ABI/chromatogram sequences in the Staden Chromatogram Format, complete with edits and any quality data that has been added.

**Export Tab Contents As...** - this exports the data displayed in the currently selected tab in a format appropriate for the displayed data. So, the Map tab can be exported in a variety of graphics formats, the Features and Annotations tabs can be export in comma separated values (.csv) and tab separated values (.tsv) suitable for importing into MS Excel and plain text views can be exported in a variety of text formats.

# **Analyzing Sequences**

# Analysis Tools Toolbar

MacVector provides a large number of functions for analyzing DNA and protein sequences. Most of the analysis functions are accessed through the **Analyze** menu items, though there are also a few under the **Database** menu. All of these can also be accessed from the floating toolbar that runs across the top of the screen.



Users who are comfortable with the traditional menu-based analysis functions may wish to hide the toolbar – this can be done by choosing **Window | Hide Analyses** Tools.

The default toolbar contains both DNA and Protein analysis functions. Most of the buttons directly correspond to items in the **Analyze** menu. The buttons to the right correspond to functions in the **Database** menu. The buttons become enabled and disabled exactly as the menu items do, so functions like Restriction Enzyme searching (RE Search) and Translation (Translate) are only available if you have a nucleic acid sequence window currently active. Clicking a button is functionally identical to selecting the corresponding item from the appropriate menu.

## **Analysis Workflow Overview**

Most MacVector analysis functions use a standard workflow;

(a) Make sure the sequence you want to analyze is the front-most window

- (b) Select the analysis function from the Analysis Tools toolbar or from the Analyze menu.
- (c) A setup dialog appears letting you assign the parameters to be used in the analysis
- (d) The algorithm runs and then a "filter" dialog appears, letting you choose which outputs you would like to see and optionally apply filters that that only a subset of the results is displayed.
- (e) Result windows are then opened, which you can typically interact with. When a result window is active, you can choose the analysis menu item (or toolbar button) again and the filter dialog will reappear, letting you change the data you want to be displayed.

# Performing a Restriction Enzyme Analysis

To illustrate a typical analysis workflow, we will perform a **Restriction Enzyme Analysis** on one of the MacVector sample sequences.

Open /Applications/MacVector/Sample Files/pBR322.nucl.

Choose Analyze | Restriction Enzyme...

The setup dialog appears;

New Eng	land Biolabs.renz — MacVector 12.5 🔹 💌								
Open Choose									
Options									
Search u	sing: All Enzymes								
With number of cuts 1 5									
Region									
Region	to 4361								

For this analysis, we'll Search using **All Enzymes**, but select the checkbox to restrict the number of cuts to between 1 and 5. After clicking OK the analysis runs and very quickly the filter dialog appears;

	Min	Max			☑ List cutters by
By number of cuts	1	5			Name 🗘
By site size	4	12			List non-suttors
By end structure:	Any	\$			Show restriction map
With no cuts in	1		to	4361	Show annotated sequence
With cuts only in	1		to	4361	Show fragment predictions
Phase:	Any	\$			 Single

The Display Options section controls the result tabs that will appear. For this example we will display all, but take particular notice of the Restriction Map window;



Click just inside the red tetracycline resistance gene, hold down the mouse and drag around the circle. An arc appears showing you the selected region. When you let go, the Map refreshes and is "zoomed in" to the region you selected;



Not only does the Map view now display the zoomed region, but all of the other result windows refresh to show just the restriction sites present in the selected region;

0 0		2	BR322 Enz	zyme Cutters	$\Box$
Sequence:	pBR322 Range:	231 to 73	8		
Enzyme	#Cuts Pos	itions			
AccI	2	652			
AfeI	4	234	496		
BamHI	1	375			
BanII	2	475	489		
BbsI	3	730			
BceAI	3	610			
BcgI	3	697			
BcgI	3	731			
BmrI	5	299	620	674	
BmtI	1	233			
BsaWI	5	693			
BsmFI	4	552			
BspHI	4	489			
BtgI	2	528			
ECONI	1	626			
Eco0109I	4	524			
FspI	4	262			
HincII	2	653			
KasI	4	413	434	548	
MlyI	4	641			
MmeI	4	309			
NaeI	4	403			
NarI	4	414	435	549	
NgoMIV	4	401			
NspI	4	566			
PleI	4	640			
PshAI	1	716			
SalI	1	651			
SfoI	4	415	436	550	
SgrAI	1	410			
SphI	1	566			

Double-click in the Restriction Map window and the results will reset to the full range. You can also use the Up and Down arrow keys to increase or decrease the zoom level by two-fold increments. When zoomed in to a region, you can also use the Left and Right arrow keys to nudge the zoomed region to the left or right on the sequence.

Now choose **Analyze | Restriction Enzyme** once again with the Restriction Map window front most. The filter dialog reappears. Select the By number of cuts checkbox and change the range to Min = 1 and Max = 2 and click OK. All the result windows refresh to display the new subset of result data;

![](_page_17_Figure_5.jpeg)

If you want to start the entire Restriction Enzyme analysis again from scratch, bring the original pBR322 window to the front and choose Analyze | Restriction Enzyme...

#### **DNA Analysis Functions**

**Restriction Enzyme** – this provides more in-depth analysis of sequences for restriction sites than the simple overview seen in the sequence Map tab. You can filter results based on number of cuts, type of overhang produced, size of site or even search for one-out sites. MacVector comes supplied with all the known restriction enzymes broken out by supplier, so if you primarily use just New England Biolabs enzymes for example, you can just search with enzymes in their catalog.

Nucleic Acid Subsequence – this lets you search sequences for short subsequences, such as transcription factor binding sites, promoter consensus sequences or even a database of your own primers. The search is extremely flexible – subsequences can have up to 3 parts with varying sized regions between gaps and you can define the number of mismatches permitted in the search for each individual part of each subsequence.

**Open Reading Frames** – you can scan a sequence for open reading frames, specifying the minimum length you want reported and even the genetic code to use.

**Nucleic Acid Analysis Toolbox** – this is a collection of different algorithms primarily aimed at helping you identify protein coding open reading frames. As well as displaying possible open reading frames on each strand, there are algorithms that plot skewed base composition and codon usage analysis. You can zoom in to the plots to evaluate which open reading frames correspond to likely protein coding regions.

**Base Composition** – as well as a basic ACGT count, these algorithms list molecular weight and plot melting temperature, A/C/G/T content across the sequence and occurrence of di- and tri-nucleotides.

**Primer Database Search** – similar to the NA Subsequence Search but tuned for primer searches. By default this uses the primers defined in Primer Database.nsub, but you can edit that file or supply your own. Understands tails on primers and mismatches within the primer binding sites.

**Primer Design/Test (Pairs)** – This uses the popular Primer3  $3_{rd}$  party algorithm that scans target DNA to find pairs of primers suitable for PCR. You can lock one or both primers in position and find a matching internal primer for use in real-time PCR. The results a presented in both graphical and tabular form, letting you interact with them to easily copy any predicted products to save and/or insert into other vectors.

**Quicktest Primer (Individual)** – this displays a floating dialog where you can paste/type primer sequences and get instant feedback on potential hairpin loops, melting temperature etc. The interactive display lets you nudge primers along a sequence, add mismatches and tails and even see the effects of mutations on open reading frames and restriction enzyme recognition sequences.

**Find Sequencing Primers/Probes** – similar to the PCR Primer Pairs, but finds just one primer using conditions more suited to sequencing or hybridization experiments.

**Test Sequencing Primer/Probe** – tests a single primer, showing potential binding sites and potential structural problems.

**Translation** – lets you translate one or more segments of a DNA molecule, creating a new protein sequence and/or displaying the codon usage for the translation.

**Generate Transcript** – you can use this to create a new RNA sequence from one or more segments of a DNA sequence. In particular, the interface lets you take advantage of existing features on the DNA, such as CDS features, RNA features, introns and exons to create a correctly spliced mRNA.

**Create Dotplot | Pustell DNA Matrix** – this performs a pair-wise comparison between two DNA sequences (or even for a single sequence against itself) and displays the alignment graphically as a dot-plot and also as text. You can zoom in the graphical window to focus in on individual aligned segments.

Align Multiple Sequences Using – lets you align multiple DNA sequences using the ClustalW, T-Coffee or Muscle algorithms. Note that none of these algorithms will "flip" DNA sequences to get the optimum alignment. If you think you need that functionality, you should probably be looking at the Align to Reference or Assembler features.

Align to Reference – this lets you align one or more DNA sequences against a reference sequence. The sample "Read" sequences can be "ABI" trace files, which will be displayed graphically in the window. The alignment WILL "flip" sequences to maintain better alignments and has full editing and display functionality aimed at identifying mismatches between the Reads and the reference. You can also use Align to Reference to align cDNA clones against a genomic sequence, where the algorithm will also take canonical splice site donor and acceptor sequence into account when determining the intron/exon boundaries. You can also use this to align large NGS datasets to a reference with the caveat that currently the reads are loaded into a memory. For a 16 GB RAM laptop, this practically limits you to  $\sim$ 2 million MiSeq reads or  $\sim$ 5 million HiSeq reads.

Align to Folder – scans a hierarchy of folders on your hard drive for sequences (in any format that MacVector can read) that match the sample sequence. You can even scan NGS data files (e.g. in fastq format) and retrieve matching hits into a separate fastq file, or even a pair of files if your original data was paired-end reads.

**Database** | **Auto Annotation** – if you have a sequence that has little or no existing annotation, you can use this function to automatically annotate known features on the sequence. You simply point the algorithm at a folder on your hard drive and it scans every sequence looking for features that match regions on the sample sequence. For features that match, it not only annotates the sequence, but also copies the graphical appearance, so you can use this to make sure that all your common genes have a consistent appearance.

**Database** | **Internet BLAST Search** – performs an online BLAST search against the databases at the NCBI.

# **Cloning Tools**

MacVector has a number of different interfaces where you can generate new annotated DNA sequences by replicating workflows you might perform in the lab using restriction enzymes, Gateway cloning, Gibson or Ligase Independent assembly or other approaches.

# **Copy and Paste**

The simplest approach to creating new constructs using restriction enzymes is to <shift>-select restriction enzymes in the Map tab of a source molecule and choose **Edit | Copy** to copy that sequence (plus its annotations and the structure of its ends) to the clipboard. You can then switch to a target molecule, select a matching restriction enzyme(s) site there and use **Edit | Paste** to paste the insert. Because MacVector is "sticky-end" aware, it will not let you paste a fragment into a vector with incompatible ends, though it will let you fill or cut-back the ends if required;

Source Sequence Ends	
Flip	
• Keep • Fill • Cut	• Keep Fill Cut
Back	Back
AATTCCCGTT	TTGGGG
GGGCAA	AACCCCTTAA
Target Sequence Ends	
CCTGTG	GATCCTCCTG
GGACACCTAG	GAGGAC
• Keep Fill Cut	• Keep Fill Cut
Back	Back
• Keep Fill Cut	• Keep • Fill • Cut
Back	Back
• Keep • Fill • Cut Back Problems The sequence ends are not compatible.	• Keep • Fill • Cut Back

# **Cloning Clipboard**

Rather than use **File | Copy**, you can use **File | Digest** (or use the Digest button on the toolbar) to copy a fragment onto MacVector's own *Cloning Clipboard*. This is a separate window that collects all your recent digested fragments and lets you join them together using a simple drag and drop interface;

![](_page_21_Figure_2.jpeg)

In this case, you always get a ligation dialog, so you can confirm that the ends are exactly as you would want them;

Sequence Ends	
• Keep • Fill • Cut Back	• Keep Fill Cut Back
	AATTCTCATG GAGTAC
Ligate Anyway	Cancel Ligate

This approach has the advantage that you can assemble multiple fragments (e.g. for Gateway clonings) and many users feel more comfortable being able to view the exact steps taken to create a new construct.

# **Gibson and Ligase Independent Assembly**

MacVector also has an interface to enable to you design and/or document Gibson and LIC assembly experiments. The interface is similar to the popular "NEBuilder" online design tool but is highly interactive, allowing you to drag fragments from other windows in MacVector, add spacer sequences, or your own custom primers and even see the effect of your changes on CDS features at the junctions of the fragments.

•••	Untitled —	Fragments	
🔄 😟 🔶 🚽	、 や、 や、	<b>9</b>	Q Description
Gibson Unlocked Prefs Replica	Add LIC Vector Add Fragmen	t Assemble	Filter
Fragments Primers			
	pUC19R	Smal Flip	C
(Smal)	acZalpha AmpR	lacZalpha (Smal	)
Regenerate Smal Site		pMB1 ori C Rege	enerate Smal Site 🗌
No primer	GGGTACCGAGCTCGAATTCACTGG CCCATGGCTCGAGCTTAAGTGACC	GCAGGTCGACTCTAGAGGATCCCC CGTCCAGCTGAGATCTCCTAGGGG	No primer
(20nt overlap with	galK)	(20nt overla	p with galK)
Tm = 67.8°C Ta = 68.6°C GC = 73.7% Ln = 41nt	galk gaik	K Fli	Tm = 68.3°C Ta = 68.7°C GC = 77.8% Ln = 38nt
5'-gtcgactctagaggatccccG	GATGGGCGAGGCTGTCGCGG-3 ATGGGCGAGGCTGTCGCGGGAACC		Automatia Deiman
Automatic Primer	TACCCGCTCCGACAGCGCCCTTGG		Automatic Primer
(20nt overlap with pUC	(19R Smal)	(20nt overlap wit	h pUC19R Smal)
Lef (20r pUC19R Smal 5'-gtcgactct roSerLeuHisAlaCysArgSerThrLe CAAGCTT6CATGCTGCA6gtcgactct GTTCGAACGTACGGACGTCCAGCTGAGA	t Junction Right Junction at overlap with pUC19R Smal) galK-fwd (Tm = 67.8°C) agaggatcccc66AT666C6A66CT6TT uG1uAsproArgMet61y61uA1aVa agaggatcccc6AT666C6A66CT6TT TCTCCTA6666CCTACCC6CTCC6ACA	galK CGCGG-3' (19nt binding) LAlaGlyThrValGlyGluArgP CGCGGGAACCGTCGGCGAGCGGT GCGCCCTTGGCAGCCGCTCGCCA	

# **Aligning Sequences Overview**

MacVector offers a number of different approaches for aligning sequences, each tailored to a different molecular biological problem. Most of the functions are applicable to both DNA and protein and some can even compare DNA with protein using the currently selected genetic code.

**Internet BLAST** – use this to scan your sequence against online databases at the NCBI to find known sequences that are most closely related and show each of those sequences aligned to yours.

Align to Folder – similar to BLAST, but this aligns your test sequence to sequences already saved on your hard drive (or accessible over a local network). This is an incredibly powerful tool as it can find matching sequences in large fasta or fastq files and allow you to retrieve them for further analysis.

**Pustell Matrix (Dot Plot)** – this compares two sequences using a graphical "dotplot" approach along with a text alignment of the most significant matching segments. It can also be used to compare a sequence to itself to identify direct and inverted repeat regions. This is the best approach for getting an overall view of the relationship between two sequences as it can show duplications, rearrangements and also very weak similarity between two sequences that can be hard to identify by looking just at text alignments.

Align to Reference – this is an important alignment function in MacVector for comparing one or more sample DNA sequences against a known reference sequence. As it can directly handle and display chromatogram data ("ABI" files)

and automatically "flip" source sequences to match the reference it is ideal for resequencing applications such as sequence confirmation, mutagenesis analysis or simply comparing clones or related sequences to a reference. There is also a mode that can align cDNA clones to a genome, taking splice sites into account. This can also handle NGS fasta or fastq files, though there are some limitations regarding RAM usage with very large data files.

**Multiple Sequence Alignment** – this feature lets you align two or more sequences without requiring a reference. Tuned for protein sequences, but also applicable to DNA, alignments can be generated automatically using the popular ClustalW, T-Coffee and Muscle algorithms. The generated alignments can be edited and displayed in many ways and submitted to additional phylogenetic reconstruction algorithms to help determine the relationship between sequences.

**Sequence Assembly** – finally, with the use of the optional Assembler module, you can assemble multiple "Read" sequences into a single consensus sequence using the popular phred, phrap and cross\_match algorithms. Assembler can also align many millions of "next generation sequencing" reads against one or more genome sequences using the fast Bowtie algorithm, or create *de novo* assemblies using either Velvet or SPAdes.

# The Multiple Sequence Alignment Window

![](_page_23_Figure_6.jpeg)

Like the single sequence windows described above, the multiple sequence alignment window also uses a tabbed interface. Open the file /MacVector/Sample Files/mtDNA Genomes - DNA.msan

The Editor tab provides the only editable view of multiple sequence alignments. You can cut/copy/paste and perform a variety of editing functions in this tab. All of the other tabs provide read-only views of the alignment, but they do update in response to edits in the Editor tab. In the same way that the different tabs in the single sequence window are just different views of the same underlying data object, the views in the multiple sequence alignment window are just different formatted views of the same underlying multiple alignment data.

# **Editor Tab**

- **DNA/RNA** use this button to toggle the molecule between DNA and RNA. (Protein windows show a non-functional Protein icon).
- Locked the padlock helps prevent you from inadvertently modifying a sequence you are prompted to unlock the sequence if you try to perform a destructive edit.
- **Mode** this lets you turn on/off the consensus line, and also lets you toggle the display of DNA sequences between DNA, virtualAA and DNA+virtual DNA. When the virtualAA residues are shown, all alignment algorithms take place on the translations of the DNA sequence, rather than on the DNA itself. This lets you align DNA sequences based on their amino acid translations;

![](_page_24_Figure_7.jpeg)

- Align use this to automatically align the sequences using the ClustalW, Muscle or T-Coffee algorithms.
- **Phylogeny** invokes the built-in MacVector phylogenetic reconstruction functionality.
- **Consensus** this reviews the results from the last time an alignment algorithm was run and lets you quickly create a consensus sequence in a separate window.
- **Prefs** opens the multiple sequence alignment document preferences dialog, giving you control over many aspects of the multiple sequence alignment display, including how the consensus is calculated and the fonts and layout of many of the tab contents.
- **Replica** as with the single sequence window, this creates a second window so you can look at different tabs of an alignment at the same time.
- Add Seqs lets you choose disk files to add more sequences to the alignment.

- **Blocking** this adjusts the "blocking" of the sequence residues to make them easier to visualize.
- Dots substitutes a dot wherever a residue in a sequence matches the consensus.
- Line Wrap toggles between linear and line-wrapped modes,
- **Groups** lets you edit the colors used in the display. You can choose different groups to color e.g. by chemical type, charge, propensity to form beta sheets or by consensus similarity etc.
- Width lets you control the cell width.

#### Text Tab

This displays the plain text view of the alignment. The format is essentially identical to the raw ClustalW output, except it honors the font, line length, consensus calculation parameters and match characters in the MacVector preferences setting.

00		F	Prions			0
Protein Locke	d Align Phylogeny	Views Prefs Replica	1			
Editor	Text	Pairwise	Matrix	Picture	Guide Tree	
ClustalW (v1.8	3) multiple sequence	e alignment				0
12 Sequences A Gaps Inserted	ligned Ali = 40 Cor	ignment Score = 0 nserved Identities	s = 185			
Pairwise Align Pairwise Align Open Gap P Similarity	ment Mode: Slow ment Parameters: 'enalty = 10.0 Ext 'Matrix: gonnet	tend Gap Penalty =	= 0.1			
Multiple Align Open Gap P Delay Dive Similarity	ment Parameters: Penalty = 10.0 Ext rgent = 40% Gap Matrix: gonnet	tend Gap Penalty = p Distance = 8	= 0.1			
Processing tim	e: 10.4 seconds					U
NGHT MNKY 1 COW 1 GOAT 1 GORILA 1 HUMAN 1 PIG 1 ORANGUTAN 1 SHEEP 1 SQRL MNKY 1 KUDU 1	MVKSHIGSVILVEVAM MVKSHIGSVILVEVAM MVKSHIGSVILVEVAM MANLGCMRUVEVAT MANLGCMRUVEVAT MANLGVRUVEVAT MANLGVRUVEVAT MANLGCMRUVEVAT MANLGCMRUVEVAT MANLGCMRUVEVAT MVKSHIGSVILVEVAM	VSDLGLCKKRPKPGG-WI VSDVGLCKKRPKPGGWI VSDVGLCKKRPKPGGWI VSDLGLCKKRPKPGG-WI VSDLGLCKKRPKPGG-WI VSDLGLCKKRPKPGG-WI VSDLGLCKKRPKPGGWI VSDLGLCKKRPKPGGWI VSDLGLCKKRPKPGGWI VSDULCLKKRPKPGGWI	NTGGSRYPGQSSPGGN NTGGSRYPGQSPGGN NTGGSRYPGQSPGGN NTGGSRYPGQSSPGGN NTGGSRYPGQSSPGGN NTGGSRYPGQSSPGGN NTGGSRYPGQSSPGGN NTGGSRYPGQSSPGGN NTGGSRYPGQSSPGGN	40 50 50 47 47 47 50 47 50 47 50 47 50 50		
NGHT MNKY 41 COW 51 GOAT 51 GRN MNKY 48 GORILLA 48 HUMAN 48 HUMAN 48 PIG 51 ORANGUTAN 48 SHEEP 51	RYPPQSGG	GQPHGGCWGQPHGGGW GQPHGGGWGQPHGGGW GQPHGGGWGQPHGGGW GQPHGGGWGQPHGGGW GQPHGGGWGQPHGGGW GQPHGGGWGQPHGGGW GQPHGGGWGQPHGGGW GQPHGGGWGQPHGGGW GQPHGGGWGQPHGGGW	SQPHGGGWGQPHG-GG SQPHGGGWGQPHGGGG SQPHGGGWGQPHGGGG SQPHGGGWGQPHG-GG SQPHGGGWGQPHG-GG SQPHGGGWGQPHG-GG SQPHGGGWGQPHGGGG SQPHGGGWGQPHGGGG SQPHGGGWGQPHGGGG	80 92 92 80 88 88 87 92 92 92		4

#### Pairwise Tab

This displays all combination of sequences aligned against each other as pair-wise alignments.

#### Matrix Tab

This shows the % similarity and % identity of each sequence to every other sequence in the alignment, displayed as a matrix.

#### **Picture Tab**

This displays a graphical view of the alignment, tuned for printing on black and white laser printers. If you want to save the image to a disk file, you should choose File | Export Tab Contents As..., a variation of File | Save that lets you save the data displayed in the tab view, rather than the underlying multiple sequence alignment document. This works for the text based tabs as well, Alternatively, you can either

choose File | Print and then click on the Save as PDF option or choose Edit | Copy and then use the Apple utility Preview.app to create a new document from the clipboard (in Preview, choose File | New from Clipboard and then save that document to a disk file).

### **Guide Tree Tab**

This displays the guide tree used by ClustalW to choose the order in which it assembles the multiple alignment after the pairwise alignment phase.

## **Profile Tab**

The Profile tab displays the frequency of occurrence of each residue at each position in the alignment. Although primarily designed to simply display the information along with the consensus sequence, the text is in *Transfac* format, so you can save this information (using **File | Export Tab Contents As**...) and use it in other applications (including the MacVector Nucleic Acid Toolbox in the case of DNA sequences).

![](_page_26_Picture_7.jpeg)

#### Interactions

The data in the various tabs are updated essentially in real time. The data in each tab is refreshed whenever the tab is activated after the underlying alignment has been edited. To see this, click on Replica and set one window to the Editor tab and the second window to the Text tab. In the Editor tab, delete some of the residues from one of the sequences. Nothing should happen to the text in the second window. Now click on that window. The window activates and the Text tab is refreshed to reflect the change to the sequence. The same will happen to most of the other tabs.

The reason for the delay is purely to avoid performance problems with large alignments. Because some of the text views can take some time to be refreshed, if they were updated every time you typed a character, updating the windows could be extremely slow, preventing you from being able to easily edit the alignment. This approach ensures the views are only updated when you are ready to look at them.

# **Additional Algorithms**

In addition to ClustalW, MacVector also supports the popular Muscle and T-Coffee algorithms. You can invoke the different algorithms either by choosing **Analyze | Align Multiple Sequences Using | <algorithm name>** menu item, or by clicking and holding on the Align toolbar button and selecting the algorithm from the resulting popup menu. MacVector remembers the last algorithm you ran, so if you prefer to always run Muscle for example, after running it once simply clicking on the Align button will always start the Muscle algorithm.

# **Sequence Assembly Overview**

MacVector has an Assembly module that must be purchased separately from the main application. The module is tightly integrated into MacVector such that they appear as a single application. To determine if you have Assembler, choose **MacVector | About MacVector...** and a dialog will open;

![](_page_27_Picture_7.jpeg)

If the dialog shows that the product is "MacVector with Assembler" then the Assembler module is active.

There is a simple Contig Assembly Tutorial.pdf document that introduces the basic functionality of the Assembler module. You can find this in the /MacVector/Documentation/ folder.

# **Protein Analysis**

# Translation

Protein sequences can be imported into MacVector using the same approaches used for DNA (from existing files in a wide variety of formats, direct typing/pasting into a new protein sequence document, or by downloading from *Entrez*) or they can be created by translation of an existing MacVector DNA sequence.

There are three primary ways of setting up a translation. Each uses the same **Analyze | Translation**... menu item.

- Select a region of a target sequence that you want to translate (typically by clicking on a result object from one of the Open Reading Frame analysis functions, or by clicking on a CDS feature in the Map tab) then choose Analyze | Translation... The translation dialog will be filled out with the selection.
- (ii) Type in your own region(s) to translate in the dialog box.
- (iii) Select a CDS feature from the Append to Segments popup menu that displays all the sequence features.

*Try this:* Open the sequence /MacVector/Tutorial Files/Align To Reference/CFTR/CFTR.nucl. This is the genomic region containing the human cystic fibrosis transmembrane regulator gene. Switch to the Map tab and click on one of the CFTR segments – you should see that all (26) segments become highlighted. Choose **Analyze | Translation**... and in the following dialog box should appear;

Segment(s) to translate:	Append to segments: 💓
133/185; 24291/24401; 29072/291	80; 50937/51152; 54314/54403;
55286/55449; 56586/56711; 60138	/60384; 62054/62146;
68679/68861; 79502/79693; 10777	7/107871; 110391/110477;
111972/112695; 114968/115096; 1	22864/122901; 123570/123820;
126/12/126/91; 130557/130707; 1	31619/131846; 134651/134751;
Genetic code: universal	\$
Phase:	Strand: Plus
isplay Options	
isplay Options	gments to translate"
hisplay Options Display Codon Usage Table for "Se Display annotated sequence with t	gments to translate" ranslation
isplay Options Display Codon Usage Table for "Se Display annotated sequence with t o as specified in "Segment(s) to tr	gments to translate" ranslation
isplay Options Display Codon Usage Table for "Se Display annotated sequence with t $\odot$ as specified in "Segment(s) to tr as specified region: Numb	gments to translate" ranslation ranslate" per of frames: 6
Isplay Options Display Codon Usage Table for "Se Display annotated sequence with t as specified in "Segment(s) to tr as specified region: Numb	gments to translate" ranslation ranslate" ber of frames: 6 \$
isplay Options Display Codon Usage Table for "Se Display annotated sequence with t as specified in "Segment(s) to tr as specified region: Numb Region to Display: 1 to tr	gments to translate" ranslation ranslate" per of frames: 6 ‡
Display Options □ Display Codon Usage Table for "Se □ Display annotated sequence with tr ● as specified in "Segment(s) to tr ○ as specified region: Numb Region to Display: 1 to	gments to translate" ranslation per of frames: 6 ‡ p 188703 💽

Note that the Segment(s) to translate edit box gets pre-filled with the locations of all of the exons described by the CDS feature. Make sure the New Protein checkbox is select and click OK to generate the translated protein.

## **Protein Analysis Functions**

Protein sequences can be analyzed using the identical workflows to DNA sequences, with most of the functionality being accessible through the **Analyze** menu.

**Reverse Translation** – this lets you create a DNA sequence by reverse translation from a protein sequence. There are a variety of options to control how the codons are chosen so that you can find the least ambiguous DNA sequence for use in probes or primers, or generate a sequence for optimal expression in a specific host.

**Proteolytic Enzyme** – the direct equivalent of the Restriction Enzyme analysis for DNA, this lets you find potential proteolytic cleavage sites in a protein.

**Protein Subsequence** – the equivalent of the Nucleic Acid Subsequence analysis, you can use this to find a variety of different protein motifs a number of data files

are shipped with MacVector in the /Subsequences/ folder, including Long Prot Motifs, Short Prot Motifs, protein patterns and protein subsequence.

**Protein Analysis Toolbox** – this is a collection of algorithms that generate profile plots displaying the likely hydrophobic, hydrophilic, antigenic and secondary structure regions of the protein. There is also a text output listing the amino acid composition of the protein, pI and a variety of other information such as molecular weight and absorbance.

*Try This*: If you still have the CFTR translation window open, invoke **Analyze** | **Protein Analysis Toolbox**... and select all of the Plot options (hold down the <option> key and click in an empty checkbox to toggle all the selections to "on"). When you click **OK**, a result window will appear. If you scroll down this you'll see some of the hydrophobic plots quite clearly show the 8 transmembrane segments of the CFTR protein;

![](_page_29_Figure_5.jpeg)

**Pustell Protein Matrix** – a dot-plot showing similarity between two proteins or repeat regions within a single protein.

**BLAST Internet Search** – directly equivalent to the DNA function for identifying matches in the online NCBI databases.

**InterProScan Search** – this contacts the popular online InterProScan server and runs a search to identify all of the functional domains in your protein sequence.

# Getting The Most Out of MacVector

#### Setting the Numbering Origin

MacVector has always had the ability to set the numbering origin to a residue within the sequence by clicking on and dragging the small red cross that usually appears at the beginning of the sequence. Editor TTCTCATGTT TGACAGCTTA ATCTAACAAT GCGCTCATCG GCGGGATATC GTCCATTCCG

Dragging the cross to another location designates that as the "plus 1" residue – all residues before that position will be given negative numbers.

You can also set the first residue to a positive number. To set this, double-click on the red cross and enter a new start value in the sheet that appears.

![](_page_30_Picture_5.jpeg)

This is particularly useful if you want to work on a smaller more manageable region of a large chromosome but wish to retain the original numbering. To help with this, if you copy a section of a larger sequence and paste the copy into a new MacVector sequence window, the original numbering is retained. For example, using pBR322 click on the Features popup menu and select the tetracycline resistance CDS;

	86 to 1276: gene=tet; codon_start=1; trans
•	1915 to 2106: codon_start=1; transl_table=11
•	3293 to 4153(C): gene=bla; E-286; codon_start=1
•	
•	

This selects the region from 86 to 1276 in the editor. Now choose **Edit | Copy**, followed by **File | New from Clipboard**. A new window appears with the numbering origin set to 86. (You can also accomplish this by choosing **File | New | Nucleic Acid** and then **Edit | Paste** into the new window).

![](_page_30_Figure_9.jpeg)

If you want to quickly reset the origin to "1", you can right-click (or **<ctrl>**-click ) in the sequence area to bring up a context sensitive menu and choose **Reset Origin to 1**;

r	Help	
	Create Feature	
	Set Origin	
	Reset Origin to 1	

# Setting the Circular Origin

If you are working with a circular sequence, then you can change the location where the sequence is "split" in the editor. This also changes the Map tab so that the new position is located at 12 o'clock. Again, locate the flashing caret at the desired location, right-click in the sequence area and now choose **Set Circular Origin** from the popup menu. In the Map tab, you can select a restriction enzyme site and right-click to choose **Set Circular Origin**.

#### **Coloring in the Editor**

You can color interesting regions of a sequence. The simplest way to do this is the highlight a region of the sequence, then choose **Edit | Transformations | Color:** and choose a color from the menu;

Enable Mixed Case Entry	
Make Lower Case	<u>т</u> т
Make Upper Case Color:	ιт
×	· · c
"Green"	A

CGACAGAA CCTAAAAAAG CAATTCAATT A

The selected sequence is then colored appropriately;

GA TTACATTGAA TTTAGCAATT TACAACGACA AACGCTCTT

CG <mark>CTGCACAGAA AGTTTTAAAA G</mark>AGATACGTA AAGATGTAG.

TA GAGCAACATG GCATGCATGT CGATATCATA TTAGATGCA

Behind the scenes, this actually creates a feature that will also show up in the Map tab (see below). When this color mode is enabled, any visible feature will be displayed using its "Fill" color in the Editor tab. You can control this behavior using the **MacVector | Preferences | Colors** pane which lets you turn on the coloring for all sequences and also choose between coloring the background or coloring the sequence residues.

## Mixed Case Entry In The Editor

You can view and edit sequences using lower case as well as the traditional upper case. You can change the case of any selected residues using **Edit | Transformations** | **Make Lower Case**. If you want to type in new residues in mixed case, choose **Edit | Transformations | Enable Mixed Case Entry**. Changing the case of the residues does not affect any MacVector algorithms (e.g. gaatte, GaAtTC and GAATTC are all recognized as *Eco*RI sites), but the case is displayed in all text output windows so that you can quickly identify your region(s) of interest in those results.

# **Toolbar Customization**

In any MacVector window you can either right-click or **<ctrl>**-click in the toolbar area to bring up the standard OS X toolbar customization dialog. You can use this feature to remove buttons you don't use or to add other buttons such as the Print button or any of the analysis functions. Each tab has its own toolbar layout, so you can customize each tab independently.

ag your favorite	items into the to	olbar									
Align to Folder	Align to Ref.	Auto-Annotate	Base Comp.	BLAST	Blocking	ClustalW	Сору	Create	Cut	DNA Matrix	
Duplicate	C	Features	Find Primer Pair	Find Seq. Primer	Unlocked	Matrix	NA Subseq.	NA Toolbox	O.	Open	ORFs
Paste	Prefs	Primer	Primer3	Prot. & DNA Matrix	Range	RE Search	Replica	Save	Strands	Test Primer Pair	Test Seq. Prim
Text View	Topology	Transcript	Translate	O	Vector NTI Import	Voice Verify	Customize	+ + Flexible Space	A	Print	Separator
Space											
or drag the defa	ult set.										
ž 🖌		<b>7</b> . <b>0</b>	<b>Q</b>	eccce 📥							Ē

# **Customizing the Analysis Toolbar**

You can control which buttons appear in the Analysis Tools toolbar, as well as the size of the toolbar and even the order the buttons appear using the standard OS X toolbar customization interface. First, **make sure that you have no other MacVector windows open**. If you have a window open, that will be used as the target of the customization as the OS considers that to be the active window. Now right-click on the toolbar (or **<ctrl>**-click if you do not have a right-clickable mouse) and a popup menu will appear.

✓ Icon & Text
Icon Only
Text Only
✓ Use Small Size
Customize Toolbar

This lets you control how the buttons appear in the toolbar. If you click on the Customize Toolbar option a dialog sheet appears;

Drag your favorite	items into the too	olbar									
Alian to Folder	Alion to Ref	Auto-Annotate	R	EL AST	ClustelW	Copy	- CrowMarch	6	Q	Digest	ONA Matrix
C			Sase comp.	2	in.	×	a	Θ.			B
entrez O Phran	Phone Phone	Phylogeny	Primer	Primer3	Prot. & DNA Matrix	Prot Enzyme	Prot Matrix	Prot Subsen	Prof Toolbox	RE Search	A Reroot
Phrap	6 J	- Finite Contraction		Text Driver of Drive		Transaction	Translate	Mot Subseq.	No. Tooloox	RE Search	
Key, Transi,	Kotale	2446	SOIT MSA	rest Primer Pair	rest seq. Primer	Franscript	translate	vector N I I Import	Customize	Flexible Space	Print
Separator	Space ault set.										
RE Search NA Subs	eq. ORFs Base Cor	mp. NA Toolbox Tr	anslate Rev. Transl.	Transcript Prot. I	Enzyme Prot, Subseq.	Prot. Toolbox	latrix ClustalW A	lign to Ref. Primer	Align to Folder	Auto-Annotate BLAST	C Entrez
Show Icon & Te	xt 📑 🗹 Use S	Small Size									Done

You can see that there are many more buttons available than we use in the default set. Some of the default buttons (e.g. the Primer and Matrix buttons) display a popup menu letting you choose which analysis function you want to use. However, you can add individual buttons for each function if you wish. If you use Primer3 a lot, you might want to add that to the toolbar. There are also buttons for many of the functions in the File and Edit menus (New, Open, Save, Print, Cut, Copy, Paste, Digest, Ligate) and also for the **Phylogenetic Analysis** sub menu (Focus, Reroot etc). Assembler users also have the Phred, Phrap, CrossMatch and Bowtie tools as options.

Simply drag the appropriate icons onto (or off) the toolbar until you have it as you want. You can also add separators and space icons to help you organize the toolbar. When finished, simply click Done and the toolbar will take on your new customizations.

## **Customizing Sequence Window Toolbars**

The analysis buttons can also be added to the sequence window toolbars if you want to have ready access to one-click analyses. Open a nucleic acid sequence and right click on the toolbar;

	2	<b>A</b>	R	2		100 0 100 0 100000000	6	<u>ل</u>	-E	8	×
Align to Folder	Align to Ref.	Auto-Annotate	Base Comp.	BLAST	Blocking	ClustalW	Copy	Create	Cut	DNA Matrix	DNA
122	0	۲					ěž.	2		<b>1</b>	1 ( )) >== = > )
Duplicate	Entrez	Features	Find Primer Pair	Find Seq. Primer	Locked	Matrix	NA Subseq.	NA Toolbox	New	Open	ORFs
8	8	2 <u></u>	-9-	is th		×		151	GCCCG	-1	<b>1</b>
Paste	Prefs	Primer	Primer3	Prot. & DNA Matrix	Range	RE Search	Replica	Save	Strands	Test Primer Pair	Test Seq. Primer
A STATE OF THE STA	0	<b></b>		0		**	899	++	A	9	
Text View	Topology	Transcript	Translate	Translations	Vector NTI Import	Voice Verify	Customize	Flexible Space	Fonts	Print	Separator
Space											
or drag the defa	ult set.										
	- 11 - 11 - 11 - 11 - 11 - 11 - 11 - 1	- 0								-	( <b>4</b> 1
8 🔒				occo							

This time, only the analysis icons relevant for nucleic acid sequences are shown. There are also additional icons that are applicable only to the actual tab you have selected (e.g. the Range and Voice Verify icons for the sequence Editor tab). You could for example change the Editor tab toolbar from the the default;

![](_page_33_Picture_9.jpeg)

To something like this if you like to do a lot of editing and analysis;

Ž	000000 -	≛.	卜	*		ß	9	×	2	) ()) ••••		1		٤.
DNA	Strands	Create	Save	Cut	Сору	Paste	Print	RE Search	NA Toolbox	ORFs	Primer3		Range	Features

Note that each tab maintains its own unique toolbar. Some functions are available only in certain tabs and you will typically be doing different operations in different tabs so you can customize the toolbars to most closely match your workflows.

# **Using Replica Windows**

You can click on the Replica icon on the toolbar of any sequence window to display a new window that shows an independent view of the same sequence. The windows are interactive, so that changes in one window are reflected in the other(s). To get a good feel for this interactivity, try the exercise below;

Choose File | New | Nucleic Acid to create a new DNA window. Switch to the Editor tab and type in a few residues. Now click on the Replica button to create a second window. In that window, click on the Replica button again. Repeat until you have four windows. Now select a different tab in each window and arrange them so that you can see each window clearly. Try to make them look something like this;

![](_page_34_Picture_8.jpeg)

Note that you can choose which tab you want a replica window to open with by selecting the name of the tab in the drop down menu that appears when you click on the Replica button;

![](_page_34_Picture_10.jpeg)

With the Editor tab window front most, continue typing in the window. Note how the Annotations tab window updates the Base Count in real time. Type the sequence "GAATTC" in the Editor tab window - note how the Map tab refreshes to show an *Eco RI* restriction enzyme site as you type the final "C" in the sequence.

Type a few more random residues, then type the sequence "GGATCC" - a *Bam HI* site should be shown in the Map tab window.

Select a few (10-20 or so) residues in the Editor tab window using the mouse. Switch to the Map tab window - you will see that the selected region is now shown highlighted;

![](_page_35_Figure_3.jpeg)

Lets create a new feature from this selection. Click on the Create toolbar button. The Feature Editor opens;

		Feature	Editor		
F	eature Keywo	rd: CDS			•
tation:					
Start	▲ Stop	Gen	Bank		
13	39	13	39		
+ -	Edit	O	peration:	Join	;
				Compleme	ntary
ocation in G	enBank Format:		_	Complementer	itary
oin(1339)	)				
	_			_	
		Qualifiers	Free-Form		
	(	Qualifiers	Free-Form	D	
Qualifi	er 🔺	Qualifiers Comments	Free-Form	]	
Qualifi	er 🔺	Qualifiers Comments	Free-Form		
Qualifi	er 🔺	Qualifiers Comments	Free-Form		
Qualifi	er 🔺	Qualifiers Comments	Free-Form		
Qualifi	er A	Qualifiers Comments	Free-Form	I)	
Qualifi	er A	Qualifiers Comments	Free-Form	]	
Qualifi	er 🔺	Qualifiers Comments	Free-Form	]	
Qualifi	er 🔺	Qualifiers Comments	Free-Form	]	
Qualifi	er A	Qualifiers Comments	Free-Form		
Qualifi + -	er A	Qualifiers Comments	Free-Form	D	
Qualifi +	er 🔺	Qualifiers Comments	Free-Form		

Note how the Start and Stop location of the selection are already filled out for you in the Location list. We'll look at the use of the Feature Editor in more detail later, but for now, choose CDS from the Feature Keyword drop down menu, then click the OK button.

A new blue arrow appears in the Map tab window, showing the location of the new feature you created;

![](_page_36_Figure_2.jpeg)

The Feature tab window also shows the new feature;

![](_page_36_Picture_4.jpeg)

Now go back to the Editor tab window. Click near the beginning of the sequence to position the flashing insertion cursor before the start of the feature you created. Type a few random DNA residues. Note how the Map tab window and the Features tab window dynamically update and the new feature moves to the right as you type. MacVector always maintains the correct positions of features whenever you cut, paste or type into a sequence.

#### The Floating Graphics Palette

Whenever a Map view is active in the front most MacVector window, a floating Graphics Palette window appears. (If this is not displayed, choose **Window | Show** Graphics Palette to make it visible).

○ ○ ● Graphics Palette
Linear Circular
Residues per inch 💠 337.8
Radius in inches 💠 🛛 2
AC II I A
Range: 1:4245
Edit
Edit Filter
Edit Filter
<ul> <li>Features</li> <li>Results</li> <li>Ruler</li> <li>Sequence</li> <li>Take</li> </ul>

You can use this to turn on and off sequence, features and results objects in the Map display using the lower tree view. However, there is a lot of additional functionality controlled by the palette, which had a significant makeover for MacVector 12.0.

**Linear/Circular** – the tabs at the top let you toggle the Map between linear and circular views of the sequence. The circular option is disabled if the underlying sequence does not have circular topology.

**Residues per inch/Line wrap** – this section controls the scale of the Map and how "wide" a line is.

![](_page_37_Picture_5.jpeg)

A row of 4 buttons provides "quick layout" functionality:

**Zoom to Sequence** – this adjusts the Residues per lnch so that individual sequence residues are visible. It does this without affecting the current zoomed section.

Fit to Window – adjusts the Residues per lnch and Line Wrap so that the current zoomed section fits in the current window.

Fit to Page – adjusts the Residues per Inch and Line Wrap so that the current zoomed section fits in the current printed page.

Fit Residues – similar to Zoom to Sequence, but this resets the zooming so that the entire sequence is displayed.

Range:	1:4245	Í

The range section lets you zoom to display a specific section by typing in the box or selecting a feature from the popup features menu.

**Left Arrow/Right Arrow** – these let you "nudge" the zoomed section to either side. You can also use the left/right keyboard arrow keys. For unzoomed circular sequences, these will rotate the graphic on screen.

**Home** – if you ever get "lost" in a sequence, this will center the sequence on the screen.

**Reset zoom** – restores the display to show the full sequence. Equivalent to a double-click in a blank area of the Map.

**Zoom In/Zoom Out** – this pair of buttons zooms in and out of the sequence in two-fold increments. You can also use the up/down keyboard arrow keys.

![](_page_37_Figure_17.jpeg)

There is a row of six "mode" buttons that controls what happens when you click and drag with the mouse in the Map window.

**Select Zoom** – this is the default and the mode used by older versions of MacVector – you can click on features or sites to select them and if you click, hold and drag, the display resets to "zoom in" to the segment you selected.

**Select Features** – clicking and dragging selects all the features or sites that are touched by the selection rectangle.

**Select Sequence** – clicking and dragging selects just the sequence touched by the selection rectangle.

**Magnify** – in this mode a click magnifies the display 2-fold. Hold down the <option> key to reduce the magnification 2-fold.

**Slide** – this mode lets you drag the current zoomed region to the left or right. You can also use this to rotate circular sequences so that any arbitrary location is set to the 12 o'clock position.

**Copy Feature Appearance** - this mode is only available if you have one or more features selected. Once selected, if you then click on a different feature, all the selected features will change appearance to match that feature

# The Floating RE Picker

By default, there is floating window that displays all of the restriction enzymes available and lets you control which are displayed in the Map tab. It is only displayed when the Map tab is selected. You can quickly show/hide the window using the RE Picker toolbar item;

![](_page_38_Figure_10.jpeg)

Whenever a DNA sequence is opened, MacVector automatically scans ALL of the restriction enzymes in the default file (set in the **MacVector | Preferences** Scan DNA tab) against the sequence, even if they are not selected in the source file. The RE Picker thus knows how many sites each enzyme has in the target sequence and provides controls to let you filter the displayed sites based on a number of parameters;

000		RE	Picker						
Filter			File						
End struc	Cuts: >= 1 Size: Any ture: Any Reset Filters	and <= 8	Common Enzymes.renz						
?	S	elect All	Deselect All		Defaults				
Aatll	🗸 Accl	Acli	Afel	AfIII	🗸 ApaLl				
Apol	Asel	Aval	Avall	Avall-DCM	🗹 BamHl				
🗌 Banll	Bfal	Bme1580I	Bmtl	Bpu10I	🗹 BsaAl				
🗹 BsaBl	BsaBI-DAM	BsaHl	🗹 Bsal	BsaJl	BsaWI				
BseYI	BsiEl	BsiHKAI	Bsml	BsoBl	BspDI				
BspEl	BspEI-DAM	BspHI	BsrBl	BsrFl	BssKI-DCM				
BssSI	BstAPI	BstNI	BstYI	BstZ17I	Btgl				
🗹 Clal	Ddel	🗸 Dral	Eael	Eael-DCM	Eagl				
EcoO109I	EcoO109I-D	🗹 EcoRl	C EcoRV	🗸 Fspl	Hincll				
94 Enzymes r	natch criteria wit	h 22 selected.	268 locations n	natch these enzym	ies.				

The Filter section lets you adjust the list based on the number of cuts in the target molecule (including non-cutters), the size of the site, or the end type of the cut. The File section lets you change the source file used for the analysis and even lets you save the currently displayed set of enzymes into a new file. In all cases, only the selected enzymes are actually displayed in the Map view.

# **Searching Sequences and Features**

MacVector has a Find dialog that lets you search not only the residues in a sequence but also the features associated with a sequence. Lets look at a few examples;

# **Searching Sequence Residues**

Open the file /Applications/MacVector/Sample Files/Human Mitochondrial Genome. Select the Editor tab, then choose Edit | Find. The new Find dialog opens set to the Sequence tab.

00	Find
	Feature Sequence Results
Find:	
Replace:	
	Search from: 5' End (Top Strand)
Replace All	🗌 Literal Strand: Plus 💠 Phase: All 🛟
Replace	U Wrap Around
Replace & Find	Find Previous Find Next Find

If you've used the Find function in previous versions of MacVector, this should be very familiar to you. You can search for matches in the sequence in a variety of ways. The default is to use the IUPAC codes to search for matching residues, so the sequence AGY will find AGT or AGC. If you actually want to find the sequence AGY, then select the Literal checkbox. The remaining parameters are fairly obvious, except for the little DNA icon button.

![](_page_39_Picture_9.jpeg)

MacVector allows you to not only search DNA with a DNA sequence, but it also lets you search DNA with a Protein sequence. This button lets you tell MacVector what sort of sequence you are using in the search. To see it working, type ATG into the Find edit box;

Find:	ATG
Replace:	
%	Se

Now click on the DNA button - it changes to a Protein icon and the Find text changes from ATG to M.

Find:	M						
Replace:							
//							

Click on the Find button in the dialog - you will see the first ATG in the Human Mitochondrial Genome sequence highlight in the background. Clicking on Find Next will move to the next ATG in the sequence. This works for any amino acid - the search uses the currently selected Genetic Code which can be changed if necessary using **Options | Modify Genetic Codes**.

The same approach works in reverse so you can search Protein sequences for matches to DNA residues.

#### **Searching Features**

You can search for matching text within the features associated with a sequence.

#### Simple Search

Switch to the Map tab of Human Mitochondrial Genome. Select **Edit | Find**. The Find dialog will be brought to the foreground with the Features tab selected;

$\Theta \circ \circ$	Find
	Feature Sequence Results
Find:	NADH
Feature:	Any
Qualifier:	Any
	Only search in currently selected features
	All Previous Next

Type NADH into the Find edit box and then click All. This finds and then selects all features of any type that contain the text "NADH". The Map tab will update to show all of the features selected that contain the text "NADH";

![](_page_40_Figure_10.jpeg)

Once selected, you can double-click on one of the selected features and change the appearance of all of the features at one time;

Symbols for	Human mitochondrial genome
Features 🛟	Appearance
CDS 7 gene 72:1025 125 rRNA 1055 2853 185 rRNA 2731 3697 NADH1 3894 4597 NADH1 3994 4597 NADH1 7010 7986 COII 7700 7986 ATPase 8 7951 9831 ATPase 5 8631 9413 COIII 9439 9827 NADH3 9849 1010 NADH4L 10184 11560 NADH4 101761 13572 NADH5 C13573 14097 NADH5	Style:       Hollow Arrow         Image: Style       Image: Style         Image: Style       Image: Style
14171:15310 cytB misc_feature > mR/A > rep_orgin > rfNA > source > IRVA	Position       Visible     Level: On Sequence       Defaults     Apply       Cancel     OK

After clicking OK, the Map tab will update to change all of the selected features to the new settings.

#### Advanced Search

You can search within a subset of the features by defining the feature type and/or qualifier type to be used in the search. Lets illustrate this with the sequence pBR322 (again, you can find this in the MacVector/Sample Files/ folder). Flip to the Features tab and open the Find dialog. We'll look for a specific translation product in one of the CDS features so type MSIQ in the Find box (this is the translated protein sequence we are going to search for) then select the CDS feature type and the /translation qualifier.

	Feature Sequence Results											
Find:	MSIQ											
Feature:	CDS											
Qualifier:	/translation											
	Only search in currently selected features											
	All Previous Next											

Click on All - just one feature gets selected in the Features tab, but you should see that it has a /translation qualifier that starts with the sequence "MSIQ".

![](_page_41_Figure_8.jpeg)

The Find dialog also lets you select matching features one at a time using the Next and Previous buttons. In addition, you can build up complex queries slowly by only searching within those features that are already selected.

# The Trace ("Chromatogram") Window

## **Trace Tab**

The Trace Editor window is very similar to the regular sequence window except that the Editor tab now has been replaced with the Trace tab.

![](_page_42_Figure_6.jpeg)

Most of the toolbar buttons have direct equivalents in the single sequence Editor tab. The only exceptions are the Width, Channels, Basecalls and Qualities buttons. The Width slider lets you widen or compress the traces so you can more closely examine adjacent peaks or zoom out for a better view of a larger section of the trace. The Channels button has a drop down menu that lets you toggle the different channels on and off. Basecalls and Qualities are only available if you have the optional Assembler module installed. These will display the base calls and quality values associated with the trace if they were present in the source file.

Note that there is also a Raw Data tab. This lists a variety of numerical information about the trace data, including areas under the curve for each called residue and a rough estimate of the likelihood that peaks might represent heterozygotes.

•								A04a	– Raw Dat	а							
2			¥-	<b>-</b> -													
DNA	Locked Te	xt View	Prefs Re	eplica													
	Editor		Мар	Fea	tures	Ann	otations	Raw	Data								
Chroma	itogram Raw	Data r	eport for	- A04a					1								
	-									(60)	-	(77.04)		2.5%			
Indx	Base	Qual	PeakPos	lot.Area	A area	(A%)	C area	(0%)	G area	(6%)	i area	(1%)	15% m1x	25% m1x	35% m1x	45% m1x	
2	Ä	4	13	567	534	94.2	33	5.8	0	0.0	õ	0.0					
3.	Ä	13	29	574	394	68.6	189	31.4	ō	0.0	ō	0.0	AC	AC			
4.	С	9	37	652	80	12.3	504	77.3	68	10.4	Θ	0.0					
5.	G	7	51	1291	Θ	Θ.Θ	32	2.5	565	43.8	694	53.8	GT	GT	GT		
6.	T	7	57	2342	3	0.1	37	1.6	253	10.8	2049	87.5					
/.	C		70	1608	37	2.3	12//	/9.4	4/	2.9	247	15.4	CI				
8.	ç	16	81	1038	28	2.7	831	80.1	5/	5.5	122	11.8					
10	÷	25	102	11090	41	3./	140	13.3	106	9.6	02/	/5.5					
11	Å	25	118	955	885	92 7	Ä	0.0	50	5 2	20	2 1					
12.	Â	29	132	901	870	96.6	31	3.4	õ	0.0	0	0.0					
13.	C	29	141	935	156	16.7	695	74.3	63	6.7	21	2.2	AC				
14.	G	27	153	1160	Θ	Θ.Θ	59	5.1	741	63.9	360	31.0	GT	GT			
15.	т	27	162	3136	1	0.0	52	1.7	255	8.1	2828	90.2					
16.	A	29	179	890	726	81.6	56	6.3	5	0.6	103	11.6					
17.	C	31	189	900	101	11.2	/03	78.1	70	/.8	26	2.9	CT.	CT.	CT.		
10.	G	30	199	1362	0	0.0	150	0.2	/93	20.2	485	35.0	61	GI	61		
20	÷	40	203	1228	0	0.0	61	5.0	33	2.7	1134	92.3					
21	Ť	40	234	1437	õ	0.0	2	0.1	58	4.0	1377	95.8					
22.	Ť	40	247	1145	ō	0.0	158	13.8	5	0.4	982	85.8					
23.	C	33	258	2821	8	Θ.3	2736	97.0	7	Θ.2	70	2.5					

## **Trace Colors**

You can control the colors used to represent the A, C, G and T channels. This is particularly useful for users with red-green color blindness. To change the colors used, open the MacVector Preferences Pane by selecting the **MacVector** | **Preferences** menu item, then switch to the Colors tab.

0			C	olors			C	0
General Aligned Disp	lay Colors	A/ Fonts	Internet	License	Map View	Software Update	Text Display	
Sequences Referenced: Complement: Numbering:	R	Left End	d: 🚺		A: T:	C: C	N:	
				De	faults	Revert	Apply	

Click on one of the color buttons to bring up the standard system color selector that allows you to set the new color.

![](_page_43_Picture_6.jpeg)

Note that the same preference pane also lets you choose the colors used for complementary sequences and numbering in the sequence editor and ligation dialog.

# The Agarose Gel Window

You can create simulated agarose gels by choosing the File | New | Agarose Gel... menu item.

![](_page_44_Picture_2.jpeg)

# Adding Digests

Simply drag any restriction enzyme label from any Map tab of a sequence window and drop it on the Agarose Gel window to see the predicted pattern for that molecule cut with that enzyme.

You can do this with any combination of enzymes to get double, triple or more digests.

You can click and drag on any gel track to rearrange the columns and resize the entire window to make the image larger.

## **Toolbar Buttons**

- Locked/Unlocked gels can be saved, so if you open one up, this button prevents you accidentally overwriting your data.
- % Agarose choose a percentage between 0.5% and 1.5%.
- Add Marker this lets you choose a marker to add to the gel, using a dropdown menu. You can also add your own specific markers to the list.
- Delete removes the selected track(s) from the gel.
- **Display** the default is to display a realistic image of the gel. However, you can choose a schematic representation, where all the bands are given equal intensities, or a combination of the two.
- Sizes select this to view the sizes of each band on the gel. You can also simply mouse-over a band to see the size in the status bar along the bottom,
- Dye turns on and off the bromophenol blue + xylene cyanol dye fronts.
- Quantity use this to increase or decrease the amount of DNA loaded in the selected track(s)..
- Prefs opens up the preferences dialog;

Include Xylene Cyanol in dye mix	Marker #1:	λ HindIII	0
Band/Size Color:	Marker #2:	1kb ladder	٢
Gel Color Mode: White on Black 📀	Marker #3:	None	٢
Sel Simulation Realism			
Band thickness:	Normal	0	
Band diffusion:	Normal	0	
Small fragment band intensity:	Normal	0	

- Here you can control the use of xylene cyanol in the dye mix, the color of the fonts, the default markers used in new gel documents and the realism of the gel. In addition, you can toggle the gel from the normal white on black to be black on white very useful for printing!
- **Run Time** this lets you increase the run time to see better resolution of larger bands. Normally, the gel simulation is only run until the smallest band (or the dye front) is close to the bottom of the gel to ensure no bands are missing.

# The Align to Reference Window

If you are not familiar with the Sequence Confirmation functionality in MacVector, there is an excellent stand-alone tutorial that can be found in /MacVector/Documentation/Sequence Confirmation Tutorial.pdf. You can also align cDNA files to a genomic sequence – you can use this functionality to quickly identify splice sites (described in more detail below).

#### **Sequence Confirmation**

The Sequence Confirmation window also uses tabs. Open the file /MacVector/Tutorial Files/Align To Folder/Sequence Confirmation/SampleSequence. Choose Analyze | Align to Reference;

![](_page_45_Picture_9.jpeg)

The Map, Features and Annotations tabs are essentially identical to the tabs used in the single sequence window. If you look at them now, you will see that they have exactly the same information as is present in the original SequenceSample window. Note that the data from the original has been copied into this new document; this is not a "Replica" like we saw earlier.

Before we look at the window in more detail, lets populate the window with trace files and align them. Click on the Add Seqs button, navigate to the /MacVector/Tutorial Files/Align To Reference/Sequence Confirmation/Trace Files/ folder, select all of the files in the folder (command-A will do that) and click OK. The files will be imported into the Align To Reference window and the Editor tab will refresh. With the Shading button selected, the quality values of each residue are indicated by a red-green color scheme.

![](_page_46_Figure_4.jpeg)

Now align the traces with the **SequenceSample** reference by clicking on the **Align** toolbar button. Make sure you have the Alignment Type set to **Sequence Confirmation**;

Match:	2	Hash Value: 4
Mismatch:	-4	Sensitivity: 4
Ambiguous Match:	0	Score Threshold: 50
Gap Penalty:	3	X Dropoff: 15

Click on **OK** and after a few seconds the Editor tab will refresh to show the aligned sequences;

![](_page_47_Figure_2.jpeg)

## **Toolbar Buttons**

- **Replica** as with the other windows in MacVector, this opens a second window so you can have a different tab open viewing the same underlying data.
- Topology MacVector can align reads across the circular origin or sequences.
- Align this displays the alignment dialog.
- **Basecall** this runs the *phred* basecall tool which re-interprets the chromatogram peaks and adds quality values.
- Shading turns the background quality shading on and off.
- **Translations** If you click on this the display will change to show the three or six frame translation of the reference (top line) sequence displayed directly under the consensus sequence;

$\odot \odot \odot$		Sequ	enceSample Alig	nment — Editor			$\bigcirc$
Unlocked Text Vie	w Prefs Replica	Add Seqs Remo	ove Seqs Align Tran	AGCT AGCT AGCT AGCT AGCT AGCT AGCT AGCT	e Width F	irst Mismatch	Next Mismatch
Editor	Мар	Features	Annotations	Text	SNPs		
Sort SequenceSamp Consens	<ul> <li>IØ</li> <li>GAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAA</li></ul>	20 GCACATGACACTTA-1 GCACATGACACTTA-1 erThr**HisLeu- AlaHisAspThrTy-r sHisMetThrLeuI-1 uValHisCysLysT-; CysMetValSerIl-e LaCvsSerVal***-1	30 40 AATTATG-CAAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAGAATC. TAATTATG-CAAGAATC. TAATTA	50 60 AACTT-GTATTAATTGGC AACTT-GTATTAATTGGC rThrC-ysIleAsnTrp InLeu-ValLeuIleGl Asnle-uTyr**!LeuAl ValG1-nIleLeuGInA: euLys-Tyr**AsnAl: *SerT-hrAsn1leProC	70 CATAAAAA-TAAAAA CATAAAAA-TAAAAA CATAAAAA-TAAAAA CATAAAAA-TAAAAA CATAAAAA-TAAAAA CATAAAAAA CATAAAAA CATAAAAAA CATAAAAAAAAAA	80 TTATACCTCTG TTATACCTCTG LeuTyrLeuCy rTyrThrSerV /alleProLeu snTyrArgGln rTleGLyArgT "**ValGluTh	90 100 TAAAAGATTTAAA SLysArgPheLysS allysAspLeuAsr **LysIle**Il LeuLeuAsnLeuAs yrPheIle**Ilc rPheSerLysPhe
E04a	GAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAA	GCACATGACACTTA-1	AATTATG-CAAAGAATC	AACTT-GTATTAATTGG	GATAAAAA-TAAAAA	TTATACCTCTG	TAAAAGATTTAAA1
E04b	Балалаласала	GCACATGACACTTA-1	AATTATG-CAAAGAATC	AACTT-GTATTAATTGG	GATAAAAA TAAAAA	TTATACCTCTG	TAAAAGATTTAAA1
ForwardPrimer	GAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAA	GCACATGACACTTA-1	AATTATG-CAAAGAATC	AACTT-GTATTAATTGG	GATAAAAA-TAAAAO	TTATACCTCTG	TAAAAGATTTAAA1
G05b	CAAAAAAAACCAAC	CCACANGACATTTATT	TAATTATCCCAAACANTC	AACTITCTATTAATTCCC	CATAAAAAATAAAAA	TTATACCTCTC	TAAAACATTTAAA1

- In six-frame mode, the complementary strand translations are shown in blue to help clarify the display. The translations use the currently selected genetic code and can be display as single characters or as the three-character amino acid code. You can toggle this setting in the Options | Format Annotated Display dialog.
- Note that the translations skip any gaps inserted into the reference sequence and treat it as a single ungapped sequence. The same is true for the automatic restriction enzyme searching in the Map tab -

all gaps are ignored so that GAA-TTC will still be reported as an *Eco RI* site.

- Show Dots this substitutes dots at any location where the aligned sequences or the consensus match the reference sequence. This lets you quickly identify residues where the alignments differ from the reference.
- First Mismatch as the name implies, if you click this, MacVector will find the first mismatch between the reference and consensus sequences, move to that location and highlight the appropriate residues;

![](_page_48_Figure_5.jpeg)

• Next Mismatch - this button searches from the current cursor/selection location to the find the next mismatch (5' - 3').

# Text Tab

![](_page_48_Figure_8.jpeg)

The Text tab is a standard MacVector plain text window, meaning that it can be printed and text selected and copied to the clipboard. The line length can be controlled by clicking on the **Prefs** button. The display matches the Editor tab for the order of Reads, position and content of the consensus, and the **Show Dots** consensus match function. The display is updated to match any edits in the Editor whenever the tab is switched in or when a replica window is activated.

## **SNPs** Tab

This lists the details of any differences between the consensus sequence and the reference (including any amino acid changes in CDS features) and also between individual reads and the reference.

Sequen	ceSample Alignr	nent — SNPs		$\Box$
T T S				
Features	Annotations	Text	SNPs	
lignment				
us and Reference S	equences:			-
in CDS "ORF 1" at a	codon 75 Codon codon 172 Codon	change = CTC -> 1 n change = GAT ->	TC Amino Acii GAC Silent Mu	d Change = Leu75Phe utation (Asp)
cored as the percent have all mismatches	tage of the total reported as poss	signal in the cal ible SNPs.	led base track.	
Sequence (scores e	qual to or exceed	ing 90.0)		
20% (1/5) 33% (1/3) 16% (1/6) 14% (1/7) 14% (1/7)				
	Sequent Features Alignment sus and Reference S in CDS "ORF 1" at in CDS "ORF 1" at in CDS "ORF 1", at Sequence (scores e 2% (1/5) 3% (1/9) 14% (1/7)	SequenceSample Alignr T S T Features Annotations Alignment sus and Reference Sequences: in CDS "ORF 1" at codon 75 Codon in CDS "ORF 1" at codon 172 Codon in CDS "ORF 1" at codon 172 Codon cored as the percentage of the total have all mismatches reported as poss Sequence (scores equal to or exceed 20% (1/5) 33% (1/2) 16% (1/6) 14% (1/7)	SequenceSample Alignment — SNPs	SequenceSample Alignment — SNPs T F F F F F F F F F F F F F F F F F F

# **Preferences Panel**

MacVector uses an OS X style Preferences Panel. This can be accessed by choosing the **MacVector | Preferences** menu item. Individual preference panes can be displayed by choosing the appropriate **Options** menu item or by clicking on the Prefs button in many of the tabbed views. The Preferences Panel consists of a number of individual panes. In all cases, any changes you make get applied when you either click on the Apply button, change panes, or dismiss the dialog. Normally, any windows you have open will automatically then update with the new settings.

•						Gene	eral			
				A/		R	Man View		Tourt Minut	
Gen	erai	Alighed viev	Color	Font	memer	License	wap view	Scan DNA	lext view	Opdate
	Appe	earance & Bel	navior Se	ttings:						
	<ul> <li></li> <li></li></ul>	Show toolti Use click-tł	ps in ed nrough t	itors oolbar	s					
	File S	Settings:								
			Line E	nding:	Unix (	LF)				•
			Path	Style:	POSIX	<				3
			Path L	ength:	Abbre	eviated			_	0

## General

This contains a few settings that affect the general behavior of MacVector.

# **Aligned Display**

Aligne	d View
General Aligned View Color Font Internet License	e Map view Scan DNA Text view Update
Lines	Match Character
Show query line	Default
Show score line	<ul> <li>Upper</li> </ul>
+1 or Greater:	Character:
Between -1 & +1:	Mismatch Character
-1 or Less:	Default
	<ul> <li>Upper</li> </ul>
	Lower
	Character:
Numbering	Alignment characters
Numbering (5 - 100): 10 🗘	Vertical Aligment Char.:
Vertical Alignment (0 - 250): 0	Horizontal Alignment Char.:
	Defaults Revert Apply

These settings largely affect the layout and display of text-based alignment result windows.

# Colors

This is the pane that lets you change the colors used in various places throughout MacVector.

• • •	Col	or		
	A/ 🕘 🧍		A construction of the second s	
General Aligned View Color	Font Internet License	Map View Scan DN	IA Text View	Update
Sequences		Traces		
Reference:	Left End:	A:	C:	N:
Complement:	Right End:	T:	G:	
Numbering:				
Sequence Editor				
Features: No Color	0			
All features visible	in the Map tab			
<ul> <li>Only features locat</li> </ul>	ed on the sequence			
		Defaults	Revert	Apply

# Fonts

This pane lets you control the fonts used by MacVector in the sequence editors and the text result windows.

🗧 😑 💿 🖉 Fc	ont
General Aligned View Color Font Internet License	e Map View Scan DNA Text View Update
Result Window Font	Editor Window Font
Font: Andale Mono	Font: Andale Mono
Size: 10 🗘	Size: 10 C The Editor window font setting is used for the Single Sequence Editor, Trace Editor, MSA Editor, Align to Reference editor and the Contig editor only.
Table view fonts	
Regular Table Size:13CSmall Table Size:11C	
	Defaults Revert

*Note:* If you are having problems with misalignments when you print text windows, change the font here to Andale Mono.

#### Internet

You can configure MacVector to use a local BLAST server if it conforms to the NCBI QBLAST specification. This pane lets you redirect BLAST queries to a local server, but most users should never need to change these settings. If you are interested in this functionality, contact MacVector, Inc and we can provide you with scripts and executables to get this working on your own network.

## License

MacVector 10 introduced a new software-based licensing approach to replace the old hardware USB-dongle implementation. In MacVector 10.5 we extended this to allow you to easily switch between different licenses. This pane lets you edit existing licenses (to change the activation code for example), add new licenses or switch between licenses using a simple popup menu.

00	0			License	2		0
General	Aligned Display	A/ Fonts	nternet	License	Map View	Software Update	Text Display
Licens	e ✓ 1234501 1234502 2345605	(Single (Single (Sassafr	Copy) Copy) as Net	Kevin John Sn work Li	nith cense) Ba	arack Obama	
Detai Proc Exp Mai Lice	ls ducts Activated: N iration Date: Perp ntenance End Dat nse Type: Single (	lacVector, etual e: April 14 Copy	Assemb I, 2010	ler			
						(	Apply

#### Map View

This pane lets you control all of the global preferences that affect the Map view. These include effects such as shadowing and anti-aliasing and controls that affect the display and layout of features and their labels for large sequences.

	Map View
	A 🛃 🛃 🛅 🙆
General Aligned View Color Font Internet L	Icense Map View Scan DNA Text View Update
Enable shadowing	Z Enable label hiding
X Offset: 2 Blur: 2 Y Offset: -2	Hide labels when the number of features exceeds
Simplify layout for large sequences	Overview Size: Medium
	Graphics Height: 14 ᅌ
Use when average number of features per line of sequence 200 exceeds	Maximum Levels: 20
	Vertical Label Rows: 10
Suppress anti-aliasing	
Change Default Symbol Appearance	Defaults Revert Apply

#### Scan DNA

This tab controls a variety of algorithms that are run against DNA sequences whenever you open a file, or change a sequence. The Restriction Sites tab controls how the restriction enzymes are displayed while the Open Reading Frames tab lets you automatically view and ORFs that are not already annotated as features on the sequence. The Missing Features tab scans the DNA for common features (replication origins, antibiotic resistance genes and other interesting features) that are typically found in cloning vectors. The Primers tab scans the sequence for matches to a default Primer Database.nsub file. Each of the algorithms can be turned off with a simple checkbox if you want an uncluttered display.

••					Scan I	DNA					
[8]	0/100 111 1 0/2/100 AACT707 411 11 16/2/102		A		R	-4			Harrison and Andreas Andre		
General	Aligned Vie	w Color	Font	Internet	License	Map Vie	ew Scan	DNA	Text View	Update	
Scar	n DNA Sequ	iences fo	ır								
	Missin	g Feature	es (	Dpen Rea	ading Fra	ames	Primers	S I	Restrictio	n Sites	
	Show restr	iction sit	es								
	🚶 Enzyme	es RA (sup	er-fixed	d).renz	\$	:	Do not s sequenc	can r e is c	t over	200	КВ
	Open	Se	et Enzy	me File.		l	Maximur	n nur :es	mber	8	
	🕖 Use all	enzymes	5								
	Only us	se selecto	ed enz	ymes							
?						Defau	lts		Revert	Ap	oply

# Update

Update	iew Scan DNA Text View Update
Sparkle Updates           Image: Automatically check for updates         Period:           Automatically download updates         Send system profile	Daily
News Automatically check for news	
Current News	Privacy Policy Check Now

MacVector has a semi-automated automated software update facility. The default is for MacVector to check daily for updates. You can also configure MacVector to be fully automatic and install updates whenever it finds them. In addition, MacVector will check with the MacVector web site to display other information that may be of interest including workarounds for bugs, availability of new documentation, utility programs or data files.

### **Text View**

Text View	
💽 🗄 🥥 🌌 🛞 🕅	
General Aligned View Color Font Internet License	vap view Scan DNA Text view Update
Appearance	Displayed Feature Types
Line Length (30 - 225): 100 Blocking (0 - 50): 0 Numbering (5 - 100): 10 Marking (0 - 100): 0	<ul> <li>Binding</li> <li>Repeat</li> <li>General</li> <li>RNA</li> <li>Protein</li> <li>Translation</li> <li>Region</li> <li>Other</li> <li>Regulatory</li> <li>Frag</li> </ul>
Characters	Translate (DNA/RNA only)
AA code letters: one othree Strandedness: odouble single	<ul> <li>✓ CDS</li> <li>✓ Mat_peptide</li> <li>Exon</li> <li>✓ Sig_peptide</li> <li>Block to phase</li> </ul>
	Defaults Revert Apply

This pane controls the appearance of the many plain text output tabs that are generated by MacVector's algorithms. In addition, the AA code letters are used throughout MacVector wherever amino acid sequences are displayed in the same view as DNA.